
STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 6, 1934

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE or THE COMMITTEE

ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10:30 a.m., pursuant to adjournment on
Friday, February 2,1934, in room no. 301 of the Senate Office Build-
ing, Senator Duncan XL Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Adams, and Couzens.
Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius

Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee; and
Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. You may
proceed, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mills.

TESTIMONY OF WILSON W. MILLS, GROSSE POINTE FARMS,
DETROIT, MICH.—Resumed

Mr. Mn>Ls. Mr. Chairman, at the last session of the committee I
was asked how frequently the First Wayne National Bank, subse-
quently the First National Bank in Detroit, had had a shortage of
reserves during the year 1932; or, to put it mildly, I think the inti-
mation was made that there was a shortage of reserves with the Fed-
eral Eeserve bank in June of 1932. Immediately upon my return to
Detroit I took the matter up with the Federal Eeserve Bank of Chi-
cago, Detroit branch, and with your permission I should like to read
a letter from the managing director:

DETROIT BRANCH, FEDERAL RESERVE BANK OF CHICAGO,
Detroit, Mich., February 8, 198%.

Mr. WILSON W. MILLS,
Grosse Pointe, Mich.

DBAB MB. MILLS : In accordance with your today's telephone request the fol-
lowing information is submitted from our records in connection with the re-
serves of the First Wayne National Bank, Detroit, and the First National Bank,
Detroit, for the year 1932.

On January Si, 1932, a charge was made to the First Wayne National Bank,
Detroit, of $67.76 for a reserve deficiency of $149,912. Our records further
indicate there was a deficiency of $504 for the period ending February 19, 1932,
on which no penalty was assessed because of the small amount. For all other
periods during the year 1932 the First Wayne National Bank, which in October
1932 was named the First National Bank, carried excess reserves.

You will find attached to this letter a copy of the Federal Reserve Board's
regulation D, which has to do with reserves of member banks and which gives
authority for computing reserves on the average daily net deposit balances
covering semiweekly periods.

Yours very truly, WM. R. CATION, Mmagi/rig Direotor.
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Also another letter from Mr. Cation, bearing the same date, as
follows:

With further reference to my today's letter in connection wtih the reserves
of the First Wayne National Bank, Detroit, and the First National Bank,
Detroit, for the year 1932, you have inquired with respect to the reserves of
the First National Bank for the year 1933.

Our records indicate that during the year 1933 the First National Bank,
Detroit, carried excess reserves for all periods up to the date the bank was
taken over by the receiver.

Very truly yours,
WM. R. CATION, Managing Director.

The CHAIRMAN. They may go into the record, and you have already
read them.

Mr. MILLS. May I make one more short statement: When Judge
Murfin was on the stand last week—and he has been excused as I
understand it—it was stated, or at least I understood the statement
to be made, that if Mr. Sweeny would authenticate any statement
that he desired to make with reference to the charges that .had been
made against him, the committee would be glad to receive same here.
I have two authenticated statements by Mr. Sweeny, one rather
long and in detail, composed of some 12 pages, and the other in very
much briefer form, composed of some three pages, both of which,
at his request, I should now like to offer to this committee. And
I am further authorized to state that Mr. Sweeny's health is some-
what better, and his doctor feels that a deposition might readily be
taken, in bed, as he is still in bed, at any time so long as he is not
given more tnan an hour period daily.

Senator COTJZENS. Mr. Chairman, I move that the two authenti-
cated statements be received.

The CHAIRMAN. Have those statements been sworn to by Mr.
Sweeny before a notary public?

Mr. MILLS. They are sworn to before a notary public, with seal;
yes, Mr. Chairman.

Senator COTJZENS. Mr. Chairman, I move that they be received for
the consideration of the committee^

The CHAIRMAN. They may be received and marked for identifica-
tion, and the committee will later determine about offering them in
evidence.

(The 12-page statement, dated Jan. 27, 1934, was marked " Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 136 for identification, Feb. 6, 1934 ", and will be
held by the subcommittee for further determination.)

(The 3-page statement, dated Feb. 3, 1934, was marked " Commit-
tee Exhibit No. 137 for identification, Feb. 6,1934 ", and will bs held
by the subcommittee for further determination.)

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mills, do you want the committee to understand,
on the basis of the advices that you have read into the record as
having been received by you from the Federal Reserve Bank of Chi-
cago, Detroit branch, that the First Wayne National Bank of Detroit
did not have a deficiency in its reserves with the Federal Reserve
bank on the 30th day of June 1932?

Mr. MILLS. The statements are self-explanatory. In accordance
with the regulations of the Federal Reserve Board there was no
deficiency.
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Senator COTJZENS. Mr. Mills, that does not answer the question,
because the records of your own bank show that it was deficient in a
sum of over $11,000,000 as of that date.

Mr. MILLS. I have no knowledge who made such record. They
have not been produced. I do not know who made the record be-
cause it has not been brought here. AH that I know is that under
the regulations of the Federal Reserve Board there was no deficiency.

Mr. PECORA. The managing director says there was no deficiency
on 3-day periods.

Mr. MILLS. And that is how they are computed under the law and
the regulations.

Mr. PECORA. I have asked you if it is a fact that on June 30, 1932,
the bank had created a deficiency in its reserve with the Federal
Reserve bank on that date.

Mr. MILLS. Not under the law and regulations.
Mr. PECORA. What do you mean by " not under the law "?
Mr. MILLS. And the regulations.
Mr. PECORA. The regulations you have reference to are regulations

for assessing penalties for the establishment of a deficiency during
3-day periods, aren't they?

Mr. MILLS. They are also regulations for the maintenance of
reserves.

Mr. PECORA. Aren't they regulations of a character that require
daily reserves, or reserves on the daily balances?

Mr. MILLS. The regulations provide for a semiweekly average of
balances.

Mr. PECORA. Will you read that letter again that you read into the
record ?

Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Or let me have it and I will get right to the point I

have in mind.
Mr. MILLS. All right. Here they are [handing to Mr. Pecora the

two letters he had already read into the record].
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Mills, while Mr. Pecora is looking over the

letters let me ask you: The statutes require certain mathematical
reserves on certain types of deposits, don't they?

Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. They must have a certain percentage of reserves

for deposits of different kinds ?
Mr. MILLS. Yes.
Senator ADAMS. AS I gather, your theory is that the Federal Re-

serve Board, or the Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago, has seen fit
to interpret those reserve requirements in terms of averages and that
it does not require that they shall maintain those reserves on each
day.

Mr. MILLS. That is correct. And the statute, I am informed, gives
that authority to the Federal Reserve Board—to make those regu-
lations.

Senator ADAMS. Your understanding of the statute is that it
authorizes such action?

Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. Have you the statute here?
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Mr. MILLS. And the regulations themselves say that under the
authority vested in it by section 19 of the Federal Reserve Act they
may make regulations; and these are the regulations [holding up
a printed pamphlet], and it is in section (d) of the Federal Reserve
Board.

The CHAIRMAN. What is that regulation, section (d) ?
Mr. MILLS. I t says:
Federal Reserve Board. Reserves from banks. Regulation (d).
This regulation as printed herewith is in the form as amended October

2, 1930.
The CHAIRMAN. What part of it covers this point?
Mr. MILLS. I t is section 4. Would you like me to read it?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. MILLS. I t reads:
SEC. 4. Penalties for deficiencies in reserves.—Inasmuch as it is essential

that the law with respect to the maintenance by member banks of the required
minimum reserve balances be strictly complied with, the Federal Reserve
Board, under section 19 of the Federal Reserve Act, hereby prescribes the
following rules governing the interpretation of reserves under the basic
penalty:

(1) Deficiency in reserve balances of member banks in cities where Federal
Reserve banks or branches thereof are located

And there is a branch in Detroit—
and in such other reserve cities as the Federal Reserve Board may designate
from time to time, will be computed on the basis of average daily net deposit
balances covering semiweekly periods.

Senator ADAMS. Well now, then, your understanding is that if on
Monday, say, a bank had no reserves in the Federal Reserve bank,
but on Tuesday it had doubl'e the required amount, they would have
complied with the law, is that it ?

Mr. MILLS. Under the law and regulations, certainly.
Mr. PECORA. That is, that no penalty could attach for causing

the reserve to fall below the requirement ?
Mr. MILLS. But I called to your attention, and we are in a legal

discussion here, that section 4 has penalties for deficiencies in re-
serves, and if there is no deficiency, why, it necessarily follows that
the necessary reserves are present.

Mr. PECORA. I asked you if there was a deficiency on a particular
date, that particular date being June 30% 1932.

Mr. MILLS. My answer is
Mr. PECORA (continuing). On that date did the bank have its

required reserves at the Federal Reserve bank?
Mr. MILLS. TO answer that question I must say that it had its

legal reserves, in my judgment; yes, sir; it had its legal reserves.
Mr. PECORA. What was the legal reserve it was required to main-

tain on that date?
Mr. MILLS. The only way that question can be answered is: As

computed on a 3-day average, on a semiweekly average. That is the
only way it can be done. The form attached to the managing di-
rector's letter shows the form that they use, and the only way we can
report to the Federal Reserve bank.

Senator ADAMS. If you can refer to the statute that authorizes
that type of regulation, I should like to see it.

Mr. PECORA. There is nothing in the statute so far as we can find
about that.Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. MILLS. Mr. Long is here, and probably he could
Mr. PECORA (interposing). These 3-day periods and weekly peri-

ods seem to have been established for the purpose of determining
the penalty^ and that alone. And it does not relieve banks from the
duty of maintaining daily its legal reserve.

Senator COTJZENS. There is quite a distinction between the method
of assessing a penalty and the keeping of the required reserve.

Senator ADAMS. I can readily understand, Mr. Pecora, that they
might avoid the fixing of a penalty because for a particular date, by
reason of excessive withdrawal, they might be below the required
reserve temporarily and say: " If it is maintained on the average, we
will not penalize you." But I do not see they can escape the inter-
pretation that they were below the required reserves on that day.

Mr. PECORA. That is the point at issue between the witness and
myself.

Senator COUZEKS. I t is perfectly apparent, Senator Adams, that
on June 30,1932, the record showed that this bank was 1 1 ^ million
dollars below its required reserves. And, obviously, if it had not
increased its balance on July 1, which it did, it would have been
assessed a penalty. But that does not obviate the fact that on June
30, 1932, they were below their required reserves by about 11%
million dollars.

Mr. PECORA. I think the regulation which is known as " section
4 " was simply adopted by the Federal Keserye Board as a mat-
ter of convenience in determining the imposition of penalties for
deficiencies.

Senator COTTZENS. There is nothing in what Mr. Mills read to in-
dicate that the required reserve was waived on any specified date.
All that it states is that it was computed on a 3-day average in the
matter of assessing penalties.

Mr. MILLS. I t says " required reserve ", I believe, Senator Couzens.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mills, you have referred this committee to a cer-

tain provision of section 4, being subsection (d) of the regulations
of the Federal Reserve Board. Section 5 of the same regulations,
which is entitled " Loans and dividends while reserves are deficient",
provides as follows:

It is unlawful for any member bank, the reserves of which are at any time
deficient, to make any new loans or to pay any dividends, unless and until the
total reserves required by law are fully restored, and the payment of penalties
for deficiencies in reserve does not exempt member banks from this prohibition
of law.

Mr. MILLS We did not pay any penalty. We were within the law.
Mr. PECORA. Even if you had paid a penalty would it exempt you

from this prohibition of not making new loans, or of not paying any
dividends at any time when you had fallen below the required

Mr. MILLS. NO. But if we had been low we would have paid a
penalty, but we were not low and we paid no penalty.

Mr. PECORA. YOU were not low on the basis of the period for which
a penalty might be imposed. This section 5 (d) further provides:

As provided above, penalties for deficiencies in reserves are computed on the
basis of the average reserve balances for semiweekly, weekly, or semimonthly
periods. But this prohibition applies whenever the reserves are deficient for
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1 day or more, regardless of whether or not the average reserve balances for
the semiweekly, weekly, or semimonthly periods are deficient.

Mr. MILLS. But there were no penalties assessed.
Mr. PECORA. I am not talking about penalties now. I t appears

that penalties are computed on a 3-day average. But this is a pro-
hibition against the making of any new loans and the payment of
any dividends while there are deficiencies in reserves and seems to
apply to any time that the bank's reserves are deficient.

Mr. MILLS. I t does not seem so to me. I t is a difference of legal
opinion.

Senator ADAMS. There does not seem to me much occasion for
avoiding these facts. As a matter of fact, the reserves are for the
purpose of being used in an emergency. I t is not any crime or
offense to use reserves. That is what we maintain them in Federal
Reserve banks for, so that if a bank should have excessive with-
drawals you naturally call upon those reserves. They would be per-
fectly useless if they could not be withdrawn when needed. The
requirement is that you must replace them immediately and maintain
them. But I do not see any necessity of avoiding the facts here.

Mr. MILLS. I am not trying to avoid any facts, Senator Adams. I
am trying to state—and I cannot state too strongly—that under the
law and the regulations, to the best of my belief , the First National
Bank on that date when there was only a deficiency of about $500 had
resources of something like $22,000,000. From that date on there
was no deficiency in the legal reserves of the First National Bank.

Senator ADAMS. If you were discussing this matter on one of those
days with the directors or officers of the bank, wouldn't you say to
your bank officials: Our reserves are below the required amount
today, but we will make them up tomorrow ? Wouldn't that at least
be in your mind?

Mr. MILLS. That might be in my mind, just as a matter of speak-
ing. But it was on an average 3-day basis and they were up to the
requirements.

Senator COTJZENS. Senator Adams was not here on last Friday
when this issue was raised. This bank believed that on June 30th
they would get a call from the Comptroller of the Currency. On
June 29 they had bills payable of 19% million dollars. On June 30,
the day of the call, they had no bills payable. On July 1 they had
20y2 million dollars bills payable, and in order to accomplish that
purpose they withdrew their reserves on June 30 in the Federal
Reserve bank to the extent of 1 1 ^ million dollars in order to wipe
out a showing of bills payable. So it was not any sudden or un-
expected withdrawal that brought about that situatiton, but it was
done for the purpose of window dressing, in order to show on June
30 a statement of no bills payable.

Senator ADAMS. I was wondering, as a matter of fact, in regard
to window dressing, if by reading the statement I would rather
see an absence of reserves than a presence of bills payable.

Mr. MILLS. I stated, Senator Adams, if I may interrupt for a
moment, at that time that the effect of this was also to reduce our
total assests and to reduce our cash by the amount of something
like 20 million dollars, I think that was the figure used: our re-
sources or assets were 20 million dollars less, and our cash was 20
million dollars less. There was no deception whatever.
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Mr. PECORA. That would not be as significant as a statement show-
ing no bills payable.

Mr. MiiiLs. I do not agree with that at all.
Mr. PECORA. Well, it depends upon where you put the emphasis,

where you have a total of resources of over 400 million dollars it is
a question of which would be the more significant, a reduction of
those resources by 18 or 20 million dollars, or the presence of an
item showing bills payable amounting to 19 million dollars. Ap-
parently your people believed it better for the bank to put itself
in the position on June 30, 1932, where it would not show any bills
payable at all, although the day befor^ it had bills payable of over
19 million dollars, and the day following it had bills payable of
$20,650,000.

Mr. MILLS. Although our total resources and total cash position
would show to the public our being off $20,000,000.

Senator ADAMS. Well, had you guessed right? Was a statement
called for on that date?

Mr. MILLS. I t was called for June 30.
Senator COTJZENS. Which shows incompetency on the part of the

Office of the Comptroller of the Currency in fixing the calls so that
bankers would know when calls were coming.

Senator ADAMS. I t might be competency on the part of the bank.
[Laughter.]

Senator COTJZENS. Well, it showed that they were good guessers.
The CHAIRMAN. Let us proceed with the examination.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Mills, you stated last Friday that there were

4 or 5 officers of the bank whose positions were superior to that of the
president.

Mr. MILLS. Yes; I did. I think I said that.
Mr. PECORA. Four or five officers who outranked the president?
Mr. MILLS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What were the respective duties of those 4 or 5 officers

who outranked the president?
Mr. MILLS. At what period ? They were changed at various times.
Mr. PECORA. Well, were they changes in the bylaws that were made

at various times?
Mr. MILLS. NO. YOU asked what their duties were, and I say their

duties changed from time to time.
Mr. PECORA. Well, say, just before Mr. Ballantyne resigned as

chairman of the governing committee.
Mr. MILLS. Just before Mr. Ballantyne resigned I was more or

less in charge of what was known as the old Peoples Wayne office
of the First National Bank. Mr. Bodde was there, and Mr. Sweeny
Fas there. Mr. Livingstone was also in that office. Mr. Chitten-
den was in the main office. The First National Bank was more or
less under Mr. Ballantyne, who was in charge of that office. Mr.
Bodde and Mr. Chittenden, and Mr. Livingstone functioned in the
management, as it were, of the old Peoples Wayne Bank and its
branches. That was in general their duties. I t was subsequently
changed.

Mr. PECORA. Was the change made after Mr. Ballantyne resigned
as chairman of the governing board?

Mr. MILLS. Yes; that is, the change in the duties they were
performing.
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Mr. PECOKA. NOW, Mr. Mills, in your prepared statement, which
you read into the record last week, on page 2 thereof, paragraph 8,
it reads as follows:

Within 2 weeks after I became an officer of the Peoples Wayne County Bank
the Detroit Clearing House and Trust Cos. voted to take over the expiring
American State Bank, with assets of about $50,000,000, and its liquidation was
entrusted to the Peoples Wayne County Bank.

Can you give this committee the details of that transaction?
Mr. MILLS. I can give the general matter without the details. The

American State Bank was a bank organized under the laws of
Michigan, and had been in existence for many years. And as I
recall it its total assets were in the neighborhood of $50,000,000.
The depreciation was on in pretty good force in Detroit about March
of 1931, and there was at least a silent run on the American State
Bank; to say the least, it was a silent run. Everyone in banking
circles knew that there was trouble in the American State Bank.
When I started active duties in the bank March 1 I learned then
that there was a very serious situation at the American State Bank,
both by way not only of frozen loans but by way of bad loans, and
its solvency was very greatly questioned. I was told that certain
institutions had purchased mortgages from them in order to put
them into possession of cash. At that time there was no organization
like the National Credit or the Reconstruction Finance Corporation
to which the American State Bank could go. The president of the
American State Bank resigned, and some bankers, in an effort to
sustain the bank, suggested that the State banking commissioner
accept the presidency of it, which he very reluctantly did. I t was
too late, however, and deposits were just flowing out of the American
State Bank. So a clearing-house meeting was called, and an exami-
nation was made, which of necessity had to be pretty hasty, because
the time did not permit of the kind of examniation that everyone
would have desired. I believe, although I am not certain, that
there were some 2, or possibly 3, days given to the examination,
although it might have been less time than that; and a report was
made as being the opinion of the examiners as to the assets of the
American State Bank.

Whereupon—and I do not recall whether there were individual
meetings of the banks or a meeting of the clearing house which was
first held; at any rate, there were both meetings of individual banks
and meetings or the clearing house, because it was generally in the
air that the American State Bank must be either saved by the other
banks or else let go. The matter was put up to the board of the
Peoples Wayne Bank, and they voted, on the figures that we had
upon the examination, to join with the other banks and trust com-
panies, if they so voted and the clearing house so desired, to support
the American State Bank; that is, to take it over and, in effect,
guarantee the deposit liabilities. I was informed—and this is hear-
say—that other banks and trust companies had meetings. Either
before or after that time there was a meeting of the clearing house
and trust companies, for the trust companies were also present, at
which time they unanimously voted to take over the institution. The
State bank examiner requested that that action be taken. And it
seemed to be the proper and desirable thing to do.
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Mr. PECORA. Did your bank lose as a result of that eventually?
Mr. MILLS. Every bank lost as a result of it, in dollars and cents;

yes.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much of that loss fell on your bank?
Mr. MILLS. We had the larger portion of it, Mr. Pecora, because

we were the larger bank. I cannot tell you the figures. I do not
know. The loss has not been determined as yet. But it will be a
substantial loss. I t was very similar, I understand, to the Harriman
situation in New York.

The CHAIRMAN. The American State Bank never reopened, did it?
Mr. MILLS. NO. I t took the legal form of consolidation with the

Peoples Wayne County Bank. Counsel advised that that was the
better legal form to take, so it took the form of a consolidation, and
an assessment was made against the shareholders of the American
State Bank, on their stock, and a part of that, a small part, has been
collected, and the balance of it I believe is still in litigation. We are
attempting to collect on it. Any of that collected will go to cut down
the losses of the guaranteeing institutions.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, on page 7 of your prepared statement, read into
the record last week, you have this to say:

Nearly three quarters of a million different accounts were in the First
National Bank, and those people are, I believe, entitled to know why the then
chief national bank examiner of the district gave to the bank's directors, both
verbally and in writing, on two occasions, the signal green light " Full speed
ahead ", and then have the train run into a closed switch.

What were the writings that you had in mind in that statement,
Mr. Mills?

Mr. MILLS. In the two reports, first in the written report as of
the November examination of 1932 that came into the bank dated late
in January, and in that report it was stated, as I recall it, in effect
that the Detroit Bankers Co. might not—or that there were no public
dividends to be paid—that was the wording; which, taken in view of
what the examiner had stated in his meeting with the directors on
December 30, in which he said that the bank might pay dividends
but that the Bankers Co. should not pay dividends except with the
approval of the Comptroller, could only mean what I have stated.

Mr. PECORA. That is, you construed that to mean that the chief
national-bank examiner for that district saw there was nothing
wrong and signaled the green light full speed ahead ? I am employ-
ing your language now.

Mr. MILLS. He signaled the green light full speed ahead as to pay-
ment of dividends; and, as I have stated, the payment of dividends,
in my judgment, is utterly incomprehensible, to my mind, with
insolvency.

Mr. PECORA. Did you understand his statements, both the oral
statements and the written statements, to mean that the bank would
go ahead freely, follow its usual dividend-paying policy, or did you
understand that in his declarations, both oral and written, the cnief
national-bank examiner for that district made certain suggestions
with regard to payment of dividends at a reduced rate2 provided
there was no distribution of those dividends by the Detroit Bankers
Co. to its stockholders; those dividends were to be used by the Detroit
Bankers Co. to liquidate its indebtedness ?
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Mr. MILLS. I do not wish to appear captious, but I want to have
this absolutely correct, Mr. Chairman and Mr. Pecora. You said,
"At a reduced rate." You see, the rate was reduced; the rate that
the bank paid was reduced in June, and from then on there was no
talk on the examiner's part of a further reduction in the rate. That
rate was then fixed as to Bankers Co. at 25 cents per share. That
was in June. The June dividend, the bank's share of that was ap-
proximately $2.10—average $2.10 per share quarterly. That came in
June.

From then on there was never any suggestion, so far as I know,
in writing or orally, from the chief national bank examiner of a
further reduction. The chief national bank examiner did say that
he did not desire, did not wish, the Detroit Bankers Co., the recipient
of those dividends, to use them to pay out dividends to the public
except upon the prior approval of the Comptroller.

Have I answered your question ? I have tried to.
Mr. PECORA. Well, in your prepared statement you apparently

interpreted or want the committee to believe that whatever advices
or suggestions or comments were made by the chief national bank
examiner, orally and in writing, to the bank's officers were capable
of being interpreted as the right to go full speed ahead. I presume
you meant

Mr. MILLS. Paying dividends.
Mr. PECORA. With regard to the payment of dividends ?
Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir. Provided they were not increased. I am not

saying he told us to increase them, but he gave us—said " Go ahead."
Mr. PECORA. IS that all he said, just " go ahead "?
Mr. MILLS. " Go ahead. You may continue to pay dividends at

the same rate."
Mr. PECORA. Didn't he further indicate that the dividend which

would be payable practically entirely to the Detroit Bankers Co.
should not be used by the Detroit Bankers Co. to pay a dividend on
its stock?

Mr. MILLS. Oh, yes. I stated that.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did not state that in your prepared statement,

did you?
Mr. MILLS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Where?
Mr. MILLS. That is in effect there—I will show that to you, sir.

One moment. On page 7, toward the bottom:
He did state that the Detroit Bankers Co. was not to pay any dividend in

1933 without first securing the permission of the Comptroller.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are referring to the statement which reads:
During my 6 months as principal officer of the First N/ational Bank no

dividend was paid by it or by the Detroit Bankers Co. which did not have the
full

Mr. MILLS. NO; just before that, Mr. Pecora, just the sentence
before that.

Mr. PECORA. Well, read it, so there will be no mistaking what you
have reference to.

Mr. MILLS. I will go back two lines further then:
The examiner must have believed in the full solvency of the bank or he

would not have permitted the bank in the future to' pay dividends. He did
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state that the Detroit Bankers Co. was not to pay any dividend in 1933 with-
out first securing the permission of the Comptroller.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, in the report of the examiner of his ex-
amination of May 6, 1932, as has already been shown in this record
here, the examiner said:

The first-quarter dividends were paid on the basis of 16 percent annually.
This is entirely too large, and while the examiner feels that it should be
eliminated entirely, the effect of doing- so would probably cause them much
trouble. To eliminate dividends altogether would mean the Detroit Bankers
Co. could not in turn pay dividends, and this would demoralize the market and
perhaps cause a run on the bank. It is, therefore, suggested that they be
allowed to pay up to 8 percent annually for the present.

Mr. MILLS. I take it you are reading from a yellow sheet which
was not given to the bank?

Mr. PECORA. Did the examiner orally or in any other way indicate
to the officers of the bank anything contrary to what I have read
from his report of May 6, 1932?

Mr. MILLS. In the examiner's session with the governing commit-
tee of the bank upon his May report there was some question in the
minds of certain members of the board as to whether it would not be
better to entirely discontinue dividends. Some of us felt that way on
the board. Others felt differently; that the dividend should be not
at the old rate but at a lesser rate, but that the dividend should be
paid as a matter of business judgment.

Mr. Leyburn took the position in that meeting with the members
of the governing committee that it would be better to pay some
dividend, and a dividend was then declared by the bank covering
the June quarter of—I don't recall the amount here. I have it here
some place if you are interested in it.

Mr. PECORA. I t was at the old rate, wasn't it, the rate of 16 percent
per annum?

Mr. MILLS. NO; I think not. We will check that in a moment.
Mr. Leyburn took that position, and finally I believe that action wks
unanimous. Some of the directors felt that it might be better to
conserve all assets.

Senator COUZENS. IS there anything inconsistent with what you
have just said and what the examiner reported in this so-called
"yellow sheet"?

Mr. MILLS. Well, it is a construction of his wording, I think,
Senator. I am stating what he told us, and I do not know anything
about the yellow sheet except what I have heard read here and in
Detroit, I mean the grand jury.

Senator COUZENS. If I interpret properly that statement you have
just made, it seems wholly consistent with what the examiner reported
to his chief, the Comptroller of the Currency.

Mr. MILLS. I told you precisely what happened in the June meet-
ing, the May or June meeting . I know that the last three dividends
of the bank were

Mr. PECORA. When were they declared?
Mr. MILLS. They would be declared roughly in June, covering that

quarter, and in December as well as in September. Those dividends
were at the average rate, according to my recollection, of, I think,
$2.10; each dividend averaged that. The first dividend was $2.
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Here is what happened: He agreed to a rate from then on by the
bank, as I recall it, of $2.10 quarterly. In June for that June period
dividend the directors of the bank were a little more conservative
than he had suggested, and instead of declaring the dividend of $2.10
my recollection is that a dividend of $2 was declared.

September rolled around and the matter of the dividend was up
again, and Mr. Sweeney, president of the bank, either telephoned
or wrote Mr. Leyburn and reported, told him, asked him if he would
have any objection if the directors desired to declare a dividend of
$2.20, so as to bring the average up to what had been agreed upon,
which Mr. Leyburn said was perfectly O.K., and $2.20 I believe was
declared at that time.

Then in December the dividend of $2.10 was declared. So the
average of the last three dividends was $2.10, which had been agreed
to by Mr. Leyburn.

Mr. PECORA. What was the percentage of the dividend on the par
value of the stock?

Mr. MILLS. Par I believe was a hundred dollars, and that would be
at the total rate of

Senator COTJZENS. $8.40.
Mr. MILLS. $8.40. I have those figures some place here [referring

to data]. Here are the figures. The dividend which was payable in
the first quarter

Senator COTJZENS. Give us the date of declaration and the date
they were payable.

Mr. MILLS. I haven't them, Senator. I regret I haven't that. The
dividend which was paid on either the last day of March or the 1st
day of April by the bank was $4.20. That was before the May ex-
amination. The dividend which was payable at the end of June or
the 1st of July was $2. The dividend which was payable at the end
of September or 1st of August was $2.20, and the final dividend was
$2.10.

Mr. PECORA. Did not Mr. Leyburn at the conference you say was
had'with him by the officers of the bank or members of the governing
board of the bank, say to those officers and governors of the bank
that the dividend policy that the bank should pursue at that time
should be to cut its dividend rate to about half what had previously
been paid, and that that dividend when p>aid to the Detroit Bankers
Co. should not be disbursed by the Detroit Bankers Co. in the form
of dividends to its stockholders but should be used to pay indebted-
ness of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. MILLS. YOU do not state, Mr. Pecora, to which meeting you
refer.

Mr. PECORA. Whatever meeting was held at which there was dis-
cussed the report of the examination made as May 6, 1932.

Mr. MILLS. The May meeting. At the May meeting he stated that
the last quarterly dividend, as I have stated, $4.20, should be cut, and
very likely he said it should be cut in half. I have no quarrel with
anyone on that. I think very likely he said it should be cut in half,
and it was cut in half for the balance of the year. But in May he
most certainly did not state that the Detroit Bankers Co. should not
pay dividends. In fact, he argued that the Detroit Bankers Co.
should pay dividends. Every member of the governing board is
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available except the one that has died who has heard that statement,
and they are all available and will so testify.

Mr. PECORA. Did Mr. Leyburn at that time indicate why he
approved of the payment of any dividend whatsoever by the bank?

Mr. MILLS. Mr. Leyburn said he thought it was good policy to pay
dividends. He thought that confidence might be better; there might
be more confidence generally if the Bankers Co. should continue
to pay dividends.

Mr. PECORA. Did he point out the substance of what he reported
to the Comptroller in the portion of his report that I have read
to you, namely—

First-quarter dividends were paid on the basis of 16 percent annually. This
is entirely too high, and while the examiner feels that it should be eliminated
entirely, the effect of doing so would probably cause them much trouble. To
eliminate dividends altogether would mean that the Detroit Bankers Co. in
turn could not pay dividends, and this would demoralize the market and
perhaps cause a run on the bank.

Mr. MILLS. NO ; he did not state that way. He never told us that
he felt that the dividend should be eliminated entirely. He most
certainly never said that. In fact, when the suggestion was raised
by one of the directors that it might be better not to pay any divi-
dends Mr. Leyburn took very strong issue with him.

Mr. PECORA. He took issue with him because of the matter of
policy?

Mr. MILLS. I don't know what was in his mind.
Mr. PECORA. AS he indicates in his confidential remarks to the

Comptroller?
Mr. MILLS. I don't know what was in his mind, Mr. Pecora. I do

not know what was in his mind. I do remember his saying that he
thought it would be better for the bank if the Detroit Bankers Co.
paid dividends. I recall that statement being made.

Mr. PECORA. YOU had a conference with him, you and other officers
of the bank, following the examination that was made as of Novem-
ber 1932, did you not?

Mr. MILLS. The governing committee and certain officers of the
bank met with him on December 30; yes, sir.

Mr. PECORA. And what took place at that conference?
Mr. MILLS. He gave a large number of suggestions and criticisms.

We were glad to have all of them. Some of them we already started
work on. Some of them we thought impracticable. Some of them
were new to us and we were considering putting them into effect.
We already had started to put some of them into effect.

Bespecting the matter of dividends, he stated in effect in this
meeting—this is what he said generally in the meeting—that he did
not want the Detroit Bankers Co. to pay any more dividends without
the prior approval of the comptroller, but that the bank could con-
tinue to pay the $2 dividend quarterly to the Bankers Co. if they
wanted to do so.

Mr. PECORA. NOW let me read to you what he said in his report to
the Comptroller.

Mr. MILLS. In the yellow sheet ? Is this the yellow sheet ? We did
not know about it.

Mr. PECORA. I have photostatic copy here which does not show the
color, but I assume it was the yellow sheet.
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Mr. MILLS. Then it was not known to us. That is all I mean.
Mr. PECORA. A confidential memorandum.
Mr. MILLS. A confidential memorandum. I just wanted to make

it clear.
Mr. PECORA. This is the report based on the examination as of

November 18, 1932:
Dividends paid by subject bank are paid into the Detroit Bankers Co., who

in turn have been paying dividends to its stockholders.
That was true, wasn't it?

Mr. MILLS. That was true; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Then he goes on further to say:
With the potential losses which subject bank faces, it appears entirely unwar-

ranted to be paying dividends to the public.
Now was that true, in your opinion ?
Mr. MILLS. I think that it was true that he did not wish to pay

dividends to the public. I do not recall his saying much about these
potential losses. You see, there was a strange thing—I don't wish
to bring in another matter, but there was a strange thing happened at
that meeting which has never been explained to me. The items that
Mr. Leyburn and his assistants gave to the governing committee did
not check up at all with the items that came in in his report to us
in January.

Mr. PECORA. January of what year?
Mr. MILLS. Of 1933. That was the report of the same examination.

There was a difference there of some 30 millions of dollars which we
have yet never been able to—at least never had an opportunity, I
have not had an opportunity—to explain. Because in the meeting
with the directors, with the governing committee and certain of the
officers of the bank on December 30, that is, covering the Novem-
ber examination, Mr. Leyburn listed some $52,000,000 of items as
being doubtful, and when the written report came in to us in Jan-
uary it showed some $83,000,000. Now, I don't know where that—
some other witness very likely can explain where that difference
came.

But there is no question that every member of the governing com-
mittee—I talked to them all—recalls distinctly, and it appears in
the minutes of the meeting of the bank board sometime during the
holiday when the summary of Mr. Leyburn's report was read to the
board, that there was this difference of some 30 million dollars in
items that he had either changed his mind about or some mistake
was made. Forgive me for interpolating that, but I am anxious
to give you all the information I can. Every member of the govern-
ing committee that is still alive—and they all are except two—will
testify to that.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, I will read further from his confidential
criticism on the matter of dividends based upon the November 1932
examination.

Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA (reading):
In view of the fact that the Detroit Bankers Co. have other bank loans as

their principal source of income aside from subject bank, no effort was made
by examiner to discontinue dividends of subject bank at this time, but it is
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distinctly understood and agreed that no further dividends will be paid to the
holders of the Detroit Bankers Co. stock without first obtaining the permission
of the Comptroller of the Currency.
That was true, wasn't it?

Mr. MILLS. Yes; that was substantially true. That is, he stated
that. I do not agree with all of that, but he stated that.

Mr. PECORA. YOU did not agree with his suggestion or recom-
mendation that there be no distribution by the Detroit Bankers Co.
in the form of dividends or its capital stock of the moneys it received
from the bank?

Mr. MILLS. NO ; I agreed with that, but I did not fully agree that
the bank should continue even paying the dividends to the Bankers
Co.

Mr. PECORA. Did you advocate discontinuance of the payment of
dividends by the bank at that time ?

Mr. MILLS. There was some talk of it; yes.
Mr. PECORA. What was the result or the action taken by the board ?
Mr. MILLS. The board voted unanimously for the dividend.
Mr. PECORA. At the reduced rate ?
Mr. MILLS. At the reduced rate; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I want to read the balance of his confidential

criticism on the subject of dividends:
Examiner refers you to comparative earnings and dividend report showing

dividends and losses less recoveries of subject bank over 5^-year period ending
June 30, 1932, exceed the earnings by $14,951,459.

Do you challenge that statement?
Mr. MILLS. I am in no position to do so. I never heard it before.

I may have heard that read the other day to one of the witnesses,
Judge Murfin or Mr. Stair. I never heard it before then. That
was the first time.

Mr. PECORA. I read it to Judge Murfin.
Mr. MILLS. Judge Murfin. But it certainly was not stated by the

examiner; and I in turn would like to know whether the examiner
meant the subject bank, the First National Bank, without including
these other banks that had come into it and had formed a part of it.
I don't know. In other words, a great mass of the old First National
Bank was not the old First National Bank but consisted of the
Peoples Wayne County Bank, the Dime Savings Bank, the Penin-
sular State Bank, and the Merchants National Bank.

So I don't know whether that report refers to all of the bank or
just to the old First National. If it refers to the old First National
Bank, which was a small portion of the final First National Bank,
I would not be surprised. I do not know to which it refers.

Mr. PECORA. In your prepared statement on page 7 you stated:
On December 30, 1932, 6 weeks before the Michigan bank holiday, the then

chief examiner of the district stated orally to the following directors of the
bank: W. T. Barbour, J. P., Bowen, E. W. Clark, J. B. Ford, Jr., James S.
Holden, J. T. McMillan, T. H. Newberry, Leo Butzel and myself, and James M.
Dodge, a vice president, that the bank might continue to pay dividends upon
its stock, and in his written report dated in January 1933, in effect the same
statement was made.

Can you produce that written report that was sent to the bank?
Mr. MILLS. NO; I haven't any documents from the bank whatso-

ever, except some personal memorandums of mine.
175541—34—PT 12 6
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Mr. PECORA. Was the examiner's statement that the bank might
continue to pay dividends upon its stock an unqualified statement
to that effect, Mr. Mills?

Mr. MTLLS. TO the best of my recollection, it was, coupled with
the fact that there were to be no public dividends paid by the
Bankers Co.

Mr. PECORA. I t was qualified to that extent?
Mr. MILLS. TO that extent; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And what reason did he give for that suggestion?
Mr. MILLS. I don't recall—conserving assets.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't he give as his reason the fact of the close

relationship between the Detroit Bankers Co. and the bank itself?
Mr. MILLS. I don't believe that is a good reason to pay dividends

on account of close relationship. I don't believe he gave that.
That would not be a good reason.

Mr. PECORA. What reason did he give for no public payment of
that dividend by the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. MILLS. Conservation of assets.
Mr. PECORA. By the Detroit Bankers Co. ?
Mr. MILLS. By the Detroit Bankers Co.
Mr. PECORA. Well, that would affect the bank because of the close

relationship between the bank and the Detroit Bankers Co., would
it not?

Mr. MILLS. The Bankers Co. owned the bank.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. And that led to the suggestion that the Detroit

Bankers Co. should not disburse the dividend it received but should
use that dividend or that cash to liquidate its loans ?

Mr. MILLS. He made that suggestion. I did not altogether agree
with that. He made that suggestion.

The CHAIRMAN. I don't quite see, if no dividend went to the
public, how the payment ot dividends to the bank bolstered up
public confidence in the bank?

Mr. MILLS. Simply this, Senator: You see, the stock of the Detroit
Bankers Co. was listed on the Detroit Stock Exchange, and it was
printed with other stocks in black type every day. The Guardian
stock, that was the only other one. And every time that stock
dropped in common with every other bank stock in the United States
rumors immediately started about the bank, and that went on for
well, oh, during all the time the stock was dropping for 2 years.

Mr. PECORA. And it was because he wanted to preserve public
confidence in the bank at that time that he made these suggestions
about dividend paying, wasn't it?

Mr. MILLS. I don't know what was in his mind, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Couldn't you tell what was in his mind by the dis-

cussions that you had with him—you in common with other officers
of the bank?
, Mr. MILLS. YOU see, it was not necessary for the bank to pay the

Detroit Bankers Co. dividends in order for the Detroit Bankers Co.
to keep functioning, as has been testified here. You asked. That
was not necessary.

Mr. PECORA. I t was necessary to have the bank pay those divi-
dends to the Detroit Bankers Co., in order that the Detroit Bankers
Co. might have funds, was it not?
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Mr. MILLS. Oh, no; not a bit.
Mr. PECORA. What sources of income did the Detroit Bankers Co.

Ihave that exceeded or even compared in amount with the dividends it
got from the bank ?

Mr. MILLS. They had other means of raising funds to liquidate the
debt, to pay interest on it.

Mr. PECORA. What other funds are you referring to?
Mr. MILLS. They owned the First Detroit Co. The First Detroit

Co. could have been liquidated. We were considering liquidating it.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know what happened to the First Detroit

Co.'s assets?
Mr. MILLS. I t has been liquidated. I t is being liquidated.
Mr. PECORA. And is the First Detroit Co. solvent?
Mr. MILLS. Oh, yes; the First Detroit Co., no question about it

'being solvent.
Mr. PECORA. I had in mind the First National Co.
Senator COUZENS. The First National Co. was not solvent?
Mr. MILLS. That is something else. But the First Detroit Co. was

the word that has been used here very frequently, the investment af-
filiate of the Detroit Bankers Co., and on December the 31st it took
an inventory of its securities on hand, its bonds and other securities
on hand. I t showed an inventory depreciation of $465,000. I t set
up on the liability side a reserve or—I am giving these in even
.•figures—a reserve acconut of $466,000 against it.

I t had in addition to that a capital of $800,000, a paid-in or at
least a surplus of $200,000, and undivided profits of $116,000, or it
had a net worth of $1,116,000. That company could have been
liquidated, and all this stuff, if I may use the word, about preserv-
ing these outside debts of the Detroit Bankers Co. could have been
liquidated right out of that without having the bank pay any
dividends.

That is way I say I do not think it is any reason on the examiner's
or anybody's part to say that it was necessary for the First National
Bank to pay dividends in order to j)ut the Detroit Bankers Co. in
funds so it could meet its outside obligations to the bank, because it
was not necessary.

Mr. PECORA. I asked you what income the Detroit Bankers Co.
had that exceeded in amount the cash dividends it got from your
bank.

Mr. MILLS. I t had none on that basis.
Mr. PECORA. And the only way the Detroit Bankers Co., then,

could have raised funds would have been by liquidation of assets ?
Mr. MILLS. Liquidation of the First Detroit Co., which
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Which was owned
Mr. MILLS. Which was wholly owned and being considered in it,

and it could have been done, and if it had been done these dividends
that were paid that were authorized to the Bankers Co. need not have
been authorized.

Now, in my opinion, the bank examiner must have known that,
but instead or that he preferred to pay dividends as late as Decem-
ber 1933.

Senator COUZENS. DO you know if the stock of the First Detroit
Co. was hypothecated anywhere?
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Mr. MILLS. Not at the time of the examiner's report in December.
I t became hypothecated in January, but it was not hypothecated
then.

Senator COUZENS. YOU mean it became hypothecated in January
1933?

Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Was that the first time the First Detroit Co.

stock was hypothecated?
Mr. MILLS. TO the best of my knowledge and belief; yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. When Mr. Pecora started to question you you

got switched off from the First National Co. to the First Detroit Co.
Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Through an error. Was the condition of the

First National Co. such that it could have been liquidated in the
interest of revenue for the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. MILLS. I don't believe so. I was a director of the First
National Co. for just about 1 year. I resigned as a director of the
First National Co. in October of 1932, having been a director for
about 1 year, and I am quite certain that the First National Co.
could not pay all its debts.

Senator COUZENS. A while ago you said that the assets of the First
Detroit Co. were such that they could have been liquidated. Could
they have been liquidated without a substantial loss ?

Mr. MILLS. Well, I question, Senator what you mean by loss,
whether you mean over cost or over book value.

Senator COUZENS. Over the the book, of course, because you say
they had set up reserves.

Mr. MILLS. They had these reserves they had set up. I have
every reason to believe the First Detroit Co. assets could have been
liquidated for over a million dollars.

Senator COUZENS. And what was the book?
Mr. MILLS. Well, it showed a capital of $800,000, surplus of

$200,000, undivided profits of $116,000, and reserves to meet the
shrinkage in inventory of $466,000.

Senator COUZENS. What I was trying to get at was, what was the
inventory ?

Mr. MILLS. In dollars, total?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. MILLS. I don't know. I can secure it.
Senator COUZENS. Of course, that is about all that could be liqui-

dated, because undoubtedly the stock could not have been liquidated,
because the stock in itself did not have any particular value.

Mr. MILLS. I know, but they could have liquidated its inventory.
Senator COUZENS. Yes; that is what I was trying to get at. What

was the extent of the inventory and in what fashion could it have
been liquidated under that market?

Mr. MILLS. I t could have been liquidated quite promptly, in my
judgment, and would have netted over a million dollars.

Senator COUZENS. That in itself, of course, would create a sub-
stantial loss, wouldn't it ?

Mr. MILLS. TO the First National Co.?
Senator COUZENS. Well, the Detroit Bankers Co., which was the

parent of the First Detroit Co.
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Mr. MILLS. NO ; I think not, because the capital of the First Detroit
Co. and the surplus, which I was informed—I did not know any-
thing about it originally—I have been informed when it was paid in
it was only a million dollars. So I do not believe there would have
been any loss. I do not know what it cost the Detroit bankers orig-
inally. I was not part of that party.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mills, do you recall that eventually the Detroit
Bankers Co. entirely wrote off or reduced to the nominal sum of $1
the note which it held of the First National Co. for $7,000,000?

Mr. MILLS. I don't recall that it was written off entirely, Mr.
Pecora. In fact, my memory is that it was written down to the
amount of—I beg your pardon; are you speaking of the Bankers
Co. or the bank?

Mr. PECORA. The Detroit Bankers Co.
Mr. MILLS. I believe it was written down to a dollar. I was

thinking of the bank; I beg your pardon. I believe it was. I am
not certain. I believe it was.

Mr. PECORA. That is our recollection.
Mr. MILLS. YOU will forgive me for talking about the bank.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Mr. Mills, I show you what purport to be

photostatic reproductions of some handwriting on five sheets of
paper. Will you look at them and tell me if the handwriting there
shown is your handwriting?

Mr. MILLS (after examining document). Yes, this is my hand-
writing.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Photostat of five sheets of handwriting were thereupon desig-

nated as one exhibit " Committee Exhibit No. 138, Feb. 6,1934 ", and
appear in the record immediately following where read from by Mr.
Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall as of what time you wrote what pur-
port to be memoranda on these five sheets which have been received
in evidence as committee's exhibit no. 138 ? See if there is anything
there that suggests the date to you, because I fail to find any date
on it.

Mr. MILLS. This, I believe from the looks of it, is notes made by
me at the time that the examiner was discussing with the governing
board his May examination.

Mr. PECORA. May 1932 examination?
Mr. MILLS. Yes. That is my belief.
Mr. PECORA. And those were notes that you jotted down with

reference to the subject matter of the discussion?
Mr. MILLS. The subject matter of the discussion or items that had

occurred to me to write down to look into or to have something done.
Mr. PECORA. TO follow up?
Mr. MILLS. TO follow up. There may have been some of my

thoughts as well as the examiner's, some of his.
Mr. PECORA. At the top appear in one section of this exhibit no.

138 the name "J. L. White ", under that the initials " D.M.S.", and
under that the name " Wise Chrome." Do you recall to what that
related ?

Mr. MILLS. Why
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Mr. PECORA. First let me ask
Mr. MILLS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. TO whom do the initials "D.M.S." refer?
Mr. MILLS. "D.N.S.", I believe.
Mr. PECORA. Well, "D.N.S."
Mr. MILLS. I don't blame you for not reading my handwritings

" D.N.S." referred to Mr. Sweeny.
Mr. PECORA. Donald N. Sweeny?
Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know the occasion for jotting down this

memorandum ?
Mr. MILLS. Yes; I think I know that.
Mr. PECORA. What was it?
Mr. MILLS. The examiner stated that he had heard that there were

some—how shall I state it?—unethical or wrongful practices—I will
put it that way—in the bank, particularly affecting Wise Chrome
Steel. Senator Newberry and I were both present at the meeting,,
and the Senator stated to the examiner that we were fully aware of
that, that a special committee had been appointed, that the matter
had been thoroughly gone into and a complete exoneration given. We
explained to him that the Wise Chrome note had been initialed by
Mr. Sweeny, had previously apparently been authorized by the board
of directors upon a credit statement, and that Mr. Sweeny had not
been a director when certain of those notes were originally made.

Senator COTJZENS. Was not a director of what ?
Mr. MILLS. Of the bank at the time of the original inception of

those notes. That is covered in his affidavit also. The examiner
said, " Well, all right. I am glad to have taken care of that matter."*
I believe that is to what it refers.

Mr. PECORA. Who is the J. L. White referred to in that portion of
the memorandum?

Mr. MILLS. I am not sure whether we had a man working for the
bank by that name or not. I am not sure. We may have had an
employee working for the bank by that name. I am not certain,.
Mr. Pecora. I t brings nothing to my mind at any rate.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, the next note appearing on this exhibit, no.
138, in your handwriting, as I read it, is " New officers." What doe&
that refer to ?

Mr. MILLS. At that time the bank in my judgment—and for once
I fully agreed with the examiner—needed to be organized. As I
say, before that time there had been different offices in connection
with the main office. They had not been coordinated, and the exam-
iner suggested that it would be well to have some new blood in the
institution and possibly the elimination of certain gossip there.
That is to what that rexers.

Mr. PECORA. Then follows a memorandum which, as I read it,,
says " 40-50 million dollars losses."

Mr. MILLS. May I see it ?
Mr. PECORA. IS that a correct rendition of that note ?
Mr. MILLS. I t says " 40-50 million losses." My recollection of that

is that he said, " You have on your books here items which I classify
as doubtful. They may develop into losses. They may not. We do
not know what will develop with those items."
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Mr. PECORA. Who made that statement?
Mr. MILLS. The examiner.
Mr. PECORA. Who was it? Was it Mr. Leyburn or was it the field

examiner?
Mr. MILLS. I think Mr. Leyburn did—Mr. Leyburn did most of

the talking, not all of it, but he did most of it.
Mr. 1?ECORA. The next notation reads, as far as I can decipher ity

first, " Brokers and banks "—is that?—" 212,000."
Mr. MILLS. Might I stand here and look at it?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
(Mr. Mills looked at the exhibit with Mr. Pecora.)
Mr. PECORA. " Brokers and banks, 212,000."
Mr. MILLS. " Brokers and " either " banks " or " baiikers loans

212,000; officers and employees loans, $1,971,000; commercial,
$8,750,000."

Mr. PECORA. 570.
Mr. MILLS. 570. The next item means "Wayne Home." That

was one of the offices, a branch office, " $925,000." " Fisher "—I pre-
sume that would mean the Fisher office—" 637."

Mr. PECORA. Thousand ?
Mr. MILLS. Thousand. " Peoples Wayne County claims, 329,000.

First National, 2,838,000. Peoples Wayne County brokers and banks
or bankers, 155,000. Claims, 4,474."

Mr. PECORA. What did this memorandum mean ?
Mr. MILLS. I presume—it is difficult to remember; some of that I

can remember—he said, " You have loans in this bank and under
those classifications, and there are loans "—either he said " doubt-
ful ", or " that require some special looking after." Something of
that sort.

Mr. PECORA. They were notes made by you during the discussion,,
based upon the examination of May 6, 1932, with the examiner, were
they not?

Mr. MILLS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. These notes were based upon what the examiner said?
Mr. MILLS. And remarks or thoughts that I had at the time, and

would interpolate anything that came along.
Mr. PECORA. This last notation, reading "Claims, $4,474,000",

does not of itself explain itself. Will you explain it and tell us
what kind of claims were referred to there?

Mr. MILLS. We had a department of the bank known as " special
loans or claims." I t was called either way. I t may be that at that
time we had two; for a long time we had two of those departments.
I t may refer to one or it may refer to both of them. There were
more than those items.

Mr. PECORA. Loans in ordinary routine that were unpaid were
senit to the claims department for action, were they not?

Mr. MILLS. Some went there before.
Mr. PECORA. AS a rule, did not that action precede the writing off

of the loans?
Mr. MILLS. Frequently, very frequently; but, on the other hand, I

know of many cases that I can tell you of where items have come
back, after they have gone to claims. I mean, the note has been
made good or liquidation has been had.
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Mr. PECORA. But the much larger proportion that went into claims
were eventually written off, were they not?

Mr. MILLS. NO; I would not say that, because a large amount of
items would go to claims that were undercollateralized and where
we were fearful, or else the maker had stopped paying interest. I
remember one time making some rough figures listing the readily
marketable collateral covering half the stuff that was in claims.
But those loans were in some type of difficulty. Either we had to
make some reduction in interest—the maker could not pay the in-
terest—or else we were fearful that one of those things would happen.

Mr. PECORA. The second sheet of these five sheets of notes in your
handwriting contains the notation at the top, as follows:

Bonds defaulted, $1,066,000.
Stocks, $257,000.
Loss, claims, first—

I assume that refers to the First National Bank—
$2,838,000. One half P. B.—

Peoples Bank—
$2,200,000.

Then, alongside of those figures, a bracket and then the statement
or the inscription, " Pick out."

Will you explain that memorandum ?
Mr. MILLS. I could not explain that except for the margin, and I

think that gives me a key. He stated that he desired charged off, as
appears here—you see a line, and it shows- $8,600,000, which, as I
recall it, he said he wished charged off, and he wished it charged off
before June 30. He was asked which items he wished charged off,
and he said, " You pick out from your loans and discounts those that
you consider the worst and advise me before Tuesday ", either that
the charge-off had been made or as to what the items were. I am
inclined to think it was that the charge-off had been made. He
knew the items, because it took some time to pick out the items.

Mr. PECORA. That charge-off was made, was it ?
Mr. MILLS. Oh, yes. I t was made within the time he stated that

it should be made.
Mr. PECORA. The next item appearing on these memoranda reads

as follows:
Four million dollars reserves special. Take out and unfreeze—

I cannot make out the next word—
Make specific reserve, total $8,500,000.

Can you explain that?
Mr. MILLS (reading):
And not make specific reserve.
My recollection is that at the time of the consolidation of the

First National Bank and the Peoples Wayne County Bank into the
First Wayne National Bank certain specific reserves were set up
against specific items, and I believe at this time that this memo-
randum would indicate that it was suggested, I believe, by the
examiner th\at apparently $4,000,000 of those specific reserves were
to be taken out and carried into our general reserve account and a
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total charge-off of 8 ^ million dollars was to be made. In other
words, he no longer desired a reserve kept against particular items,
but desired them carried in a general reserve account.

Mr. PECORA. Then the third sheet of your memoranda seems to
read as follows [reading] :

Real estate, $1,580,000.
American State—

I t is abbreviated "Am. St."—
$7,805,000.

Bedford P.S., $680,000.
Bedford State, $527,000.
Other real estate—

I am giving effect now to abbreviations—
$2,605,000.

P.W.—

Peoples Wayne—
Commercial, $13,936,000.
Highland Park, $534,000. Bonds, $1,066,000. Stocks, $267,000.
I cannot decipher the rest of that.
Mr. MILLS. I believe you made one error. I do not think that is

"Highland Park."
Mr. PECORA. IS there a " Highland Place " ?
Mr. MILLS. Highland Park is a separate entity. We have no

branch at Highland Park.
Mr. PECORA. What is it then? I t is your handwriting.
Mr. MILLS. I t looks like Highland Park. There may be some

branch up there. I may have written Highland Park.
Mr. PECORA. Will you explain that item? First, read whatever

portion I have not been able to decipher.
Mr. MILLS. Where it says " P . S." after "Bedford", it means the

old People's State Bank of Eedford and " Bedford State " means
the Bedford State Bank. I presume, although it is only my recol-
lection, that these items are referring to the items that were passed
as doubtful by the examiner in that examination as to locations in
bank.

The CHAIRMAN. Real estate?
Mr. MILLS. There is an item here that says, " Other real estate ",

meaning other real estate of apparently $2,605,000.
Mr. PECORA. The loss that in the examiner's opinion the bank

might have to take ?
Mr. MILLS. NO. I think he classed it as doubtful. The only loss

at that time was approximately $1,500,000, and that was charged off.
I am quite certain that this was pointed out to the examiner. He
has here "American State " as a doubtful item of $7,805,000. I am
almost certain that the examiner did not take into consideration the
fact that we had under the contract in which we took over the
American State Bank a contribution from the other bank and trust
company. I believe this was gross. From the examiner's viewpoint
that may have been our own liability, but we had, in turn, a claim
against all the other Detroit banks and trust companies for their
proportionate share of the American State bank take-over [reading] :

Employees' loans. Take up, and take up some R.E.
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I suppose that is real estate. There was a considerable discussion
about these employees' loans. When I went into the bank it was not
n, happy situation, nor did it ever become a happy situation.

Mr. PECORA. In this category of employees' loans did you include
the loans to officers and directors, or are they classified as loans to
other than employees?

Mr. MILLS. The directors' loans were classified separately, but I
'Cannot tell you on this basis or even on the bank's books whether the
officers were grouped with employees. I do not know. But there was
not a great deal of difference in the situation of either the employees
or the officers.

As I stated in my prepared memorandum, some of these old con-
stituent banks had encouraged employee ownership of their stock,
and an employee of the Peoples State Bank may have taken his stock
to the Dime Sayings Bank, or the First National Bank, or any other
bank, and obtained a loan on it. Unfortunately, in those days they
were not as strict about capital loans as later events proved they
•should have been; and as the market went down, then the consolida-
tion came and the loans all ended up in the First National Bank.
Many of the officers and employees were sunk upon loans which were
originally perfectly good. We appointed a committee in the bank
consisting of Mr. Webber, Mr. Barbour, and Mr. Sweeney to go into
these employees' and officers' loans, and there was not an officer from
the top down whose affairs were not gone into by that committee so
that he could make such payments as his income permitted to be
inade upon indebtedness, where he was sunk, if I may use the expres-
sion. We did everything that we could. The condition right from
the day I went into the bank, on employees' and officers' loans, was
not a happy situation. We did everything we could to correct it. As
the report introduced here by Judge Murfin the other day, the
Verhelle report, so called, indicated one gentleman was paying even
more than he was getting in salary. A man would be called in, if
he had three children and a wife and possibly owning two automo-
biles, and he would be told that he was not properly economizing to
meet his debts.

Mr. PECORA. YOU did not tell him to get rid of his automobiles and
his wife, too, did you?

Mr. MJLLS. Not his wife also. But I want to say that the boys took
it in great shape, this thing of cutting down to meet their debts. I
was proud of it.

Mr. PECORA. There is a memorandum on the third sheet of exhibit
no. 138 reading:

See other groups.
What does that refer to? That is the last memorandum on that

sheet.
Mr. MILLS. I presume it refers to—I would be guessing, Mr.

Pecora. I will guess if you wish, but I do not know, I have no recol-
lection what it means.

Mr. PECORA. Might it have referred to a desire on your part to
ascertain the condition of other bank holding interests or groups,
so called, for the purpose of enabling you to make a comparison ?

Mr. MILLS. I think that is correct. We got a list, my recollection
is—now, please understand that this is just recollection.
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Mr. PECORA. We understand that you are giving us your best
recollection, which may be faulty.

Mr. MILLS. Yes; which may be faulty; but it is certainly my best
recollection that the examiner said, " If I were you I would see what
other institutions are doing with employees' loans.55 He said, " Some
banks have officers and employees who are quite badly sunk.55 And
we did follow that up. I think we took it up with the Marine Mid-
land and various other banks to see what we could get in the way of
enlightenment upon the officers5 and employees5 situation.

Mr. PECORA. On the fourth sheet of your memoranda the first item
seems to read as follows:

Loaning officers weak. Morale weak. Some salary too high.
Mr. MILLS. That speaks for itself. That is what the examiner

stated in those three instances.
Senator COTJZENS. Did you agree ?
Mr. MILLS. Yes; I do—I did, rather.
Mr. PECORA. The next notation on the fourth sheet
Mr. MILLS. That says "some loaning officers w6ak55, does it not?
Mr. PECORA. NO ; not as I read it. I t says " Loaning officers weak.55

Mr. MILLS. I would like to change my remark,Senator. I under-
stood it to be " some.55 I agree that some loaning officers were weak,
but certainly not all of them.

Mr. PECORA. The next item reads as follows:
One hundred and sixty-six real-estate loans, 9 in foreclosure, 8 other real

•estate.
Do those figures relate to millions?
Mr. MILLS. I believe, to the best of my recollection, that those

figures are as follows; that the bank had $166,000,000 of real-estate
loans—that is, either mortgages or loans predicated upon mort-
gages would be my belief; that approximately $9,000,000 were in
foreclosure; and we had $8,000,000 of other real estate. Other real
estate came into this bank not only by foreclosures but also by our
policy of eliminating branches. As we cut down branches, and one
certain branch was discontinued as a branch, it became other real
-estate. I t had value, of course.

Mr. PECORA. The next notation on this memorandum seems to read
as follows—and I am again giving effect to what appear to be
abbreviations:

American State assessment not properly handled.
Have I correctly read that [handing the document to the witness] ?
Mr. MILLS. YOU have, sir. I do not recall anything being said

about that. It may be that he was criticizing the action of counsel
in not pressing the suit. The suit was pressed. I do not know
TFhat it could mean. The suit was pressed and got its regular
place on the docket. This does not give me any present recollection
of it. He was probably criticizing something about the assessment
suit.

Mr. PECORA. The next memorandum appears to read as follows:
Officers and employees.
What does that refer to; do you know ?
Mr. MILLS. Officers and employees—that is all I know.
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Mr. PECORA. For what purpose did you jot down that memo-
randum?

Mr. MILLS. I t gives me no further recollection.
Mr. PECORA. The next item seems to read:
"6 "—will you read it, please ? I cannot decipher it.
Mr. MILLS. I will if I can. I t says:
Six depreciation bonds.
I don't know what it means.
Mr. PECORA. What does the "6 " mean? Does that mean six

million ?
Mr. MILLS. I have no idea what it means. I presume so, but I

don't know. The item doesn't refresh my recollection at all.
Mr. PECORA. The next item reads:
4. Loan Detroit bankers.
Does that refer to a $4,000,000 loan to the Detroit Bankers Co.?
Mr. MILLS. Yes; it refers to that.
Mr. PECORA. That was held by the bank?
Mr. MILLS. Yes; substantially that figure.
Mr. PECORA. I t was a little under that figure, was it not?
Mr. MILLS. I think it was a little under that.
Mr. PECORA. Then there is a notation reading:
Surety bonds too small.
What was the purpose of making that notation ?
Mr. MILLS. I think the examiner stated that the surety bonds car-

ried by the bank on the employees were too small, and it was a matter
that he recommended should be increased and that we would look
into it and go into it carefully. We went into it later. That was
one of his suggestions, or criticisms, if you prefer to call it that.

Mr. PECORA. On the last sheet of these memoranda appear to be
written certain names, such as O'Brien

Mr. MILLS. May I translate it for you ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Suppose you read it.
Mr. MILLS. On the last page there are the following names:

Buckly, Obindorfer, Jacobs, followed by the word in parentheses
" live." May I explain this as I go along?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MILLS. I have a recollection of this. We asked him as to

what loaning officers he considered weak and which ones he consid-
ered good. We thought that this field examiner, if that is what he is
called, who had been in there for several weeks, would state and we
would like to check up his judgment with our own. We did not take
his judgment as being infallible by a long ways, nor our own. We
wanted his judgment, and my recollection is that he stated he pre-
ferred not to name the weak ones, that we would probably know who
they were. But after some urging on our part he said Mr. Buckly,
Mr. Obindorfer, Mr. Jacobs, Mr. O'Brien, Mr. Truettner, Mr. Komer,
Mr. Gaines, Mr. Eobert Locke, Mr. Livingston, Mr. Chittenden, Mr.
Bodde—they were good loaning officers.

That is the way my recollection is refreshed from the memoran-
dum before me. Those are the names that I have read, and in most
cases I know very distinctly that he praised them.
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Senator COUZENS. There is nothing on the list about the bad ones ?
Mr. MILLS. He preferred not to go into any names. I think you

know them probably as well as I do. I do not believe he mentioned
the name of a loaning officer that he considered bad, although I
asked him to. That is the best of my recollection.

Then follows two more lines—
Controller of loans.

He suggested that we establish an officer called the controller of
loans, which we did very shortly thereafter. The next one is " See
Utt."

Mr. PECORA. He was the field examiner that made this examina-
tion?

Mr. MILLS. Yes; I think so. I t may be that that was a memoran-
dum that occurred to my mind to have him talk with Utt to see who
he thought were the better men in the bank. I don't know whether
that was it or not, but it is to the best of my recollection.

Mr. PECORA. Reference has been made in the course of your testi-
mony and Judge Murfin's testimony to a Mr. Joseph M. Dodge?

Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. He was one of the vice presidents of the bank, was

he not?
Mr. MILLS. He was, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of a memorandum addressed to you, signed with the initials
" J. M. D.", and dated February 3, 1933. Will you look at it and
tell me if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of a memo-
randum which you received from Mr. Dodge on or about the date
which it bears ?

Mr. MILLS. I do not recall the memorandum, but I do not doubt
at all that I had it. I remember there being some talk on that
subject matter which I vetoed and put up to the governing committee
and it vetoed.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Photostatic copy of memorandum dated Feb. 3, 1933, addressed

to Wilson W. Mills and signed " J. M. D. ", was received in evidence
and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 139, Feb. 6, 1934.")

Mr. PECORA. The memorandum just received in evidence as ex-
hibit 139 reads as follows [reading] :

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 139

To: Wilson W. Mills
From: Joseph M. Dodge
Date: February 3, 1933

Mr. Pletsch suggests it would be advisable,. and a good political move, if
we, as an Institution, would make some kind of a donation to the Democratic
State Administration that will be used to help defray the expenses of some of
the members of the Legislature who are now residing in the Roosevelt Hotel
at Lansing at the expense of various members of the Administration who are
trying to hold them in line and keep them out of the hands of lobbyists and
others for whom they would be easy prey because of their personal financial
difficulties.

He suggests that anything of this kind should be given to Mr. O'Hara, and
recites the facts, first—because Mr. O'Hara has contributed very liberally for
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the above purpose, and second—he has shown an unquestionable disposition to
be cooperative.

Mr. Pletsch calls attention to the fact that the following five matters have
been broached to him, on which # 1 and # 4 have been adjusted to our
satisfaction:

1. Ohlander
2. State Banking1 Commissioner
3. Insurance on County Funds
4. State Highway Department
5. U.S. Government Bonds—State Treasurer.
It is suggested that $50Q.00 would be a suitable amount.

J. M. D.
JMD: IMcH

Mr. MILLS. YOU see, Senator, we invited suggestions and criti-
cisms from every officer of the bank. That was one that undoubt-
edly Mr. Pletsch made to Mr. Dodge and he passed on to me.

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Dodge must have thought well of it when
he passed it on to you.

Mr. MILLS. He may have passed it on to me with a sense of
humor. I do not think Mr. Dodge for a moment thought any such
thing as that would be done.

Mr. PECORA. Would he indicate in this formal fashion matters
that were dictated by a sense of humor?

Mr. MILLS. He might.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think he did that in this instance because

he was actuated by a sense of humor ?
Mr. MILLS. I do not know what was in his mind.
Mr. PECORA. Did you discuss this memorandum with Mr. Dodge

after you received it?
Mr. MILLS. I do not recall receiving it. I know we gave nothing

to it.
Senator COUZENS. YOU said you discussed it with the board of

directors.
Mr. MILLS. Then I must have received it.
Senator COUZENS. Then you must have thought pretty well of it?
Mr. MILLS. Oh, no, Senator. I recall showing this to the govern-

ing committee, that it had been suggested, but of course it could not
be done, and the matter brought forth laughter.

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Dodge must have at least impressed you
sufficiently to take the matter up with the governing board?

Mr. MILLS. Oh, no. He is the secretary of the governing board.
He may have read it as a joke. I think it is a joke.

Mr. PECORA. Was it a joke when he said ?—
Mr. Pletsch calls attention to the fact that the following five matters have

been broached to him, on which no. 1 and no. 4 have been adjusted to our
satisfaction.

No. 1 is Ohlander and no. 4 is State highway department. I t
apparently relates to something that had taken place.

Mr. MILLS. I will say this, that I do not believe Mr. Pletsch was
actuated by a sense of humor in this memorandum. I will say that*
I do not tnink he was actuated by a sense of humor at all.

Mr. PECORA. Who is the Mr. O'Hara referred to in this memoran-
dum of Dodge?

Mr. MILLS. I presume he is county clerk, but I am not certain.
Mr. PECORA. County clerk, where?

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES 554&

Mr. MILLS. Wayne County. I believe that is his name, but I am
not certain.

Mr. PECORA. What was the suggestion that led to Mr. O'Hara
having given a donation to be used for the purposes indicated in
this memorandum?

Mr. MILLS. I know nothing more than what the memorandum
says, except that not a nickel was given.

Mr. PECOHA. Let me remind you again of this portion of thi&
memorandum which says:

Mr. Pletsch calls attention to the fact that the following five matters have*
been broached to him, on which No. 1 and No. 4 have been adjusted to our
satisfaction.

The second one of those five matters enumerated in the memo-
randum has reference to State banking commissioner. What does,
that mean?

Mr. MILLS. I have not the slightest idea.
Mr. PECORA. What did you understand it to mean?
Mr. MILLS. Just as I stated, I am not certain—yes; I heard the

memorandum read; I must have heard it read, but it gives me no
recollection at all.

Mr. PECORA. Was there any joke being discussed relating to the
State banking commissioner ?

Mr. MILLS. I do not recall any joke. I do not recall the matter at
all. We were not interested in the matter of the State banking
commissioner. We were a national bank.

Senator COUZENS. The Detroit Bankers Co. did have some State
bank affiliates, did it not?

Mr. MILLS. We owned the Peoples Wayne County Bank in Wayne-
County. I t may have had some reference to that. I do not know
what the reference was.

Mr. PECORA. In what respect, to your knowledge, had Mr. O'Hara
shown—to read from this memorandum—" an unquestionable dispo-
sition to be cooperative " ?

Mr. MILLS. I know nothing about it except that I remember Mr.
Pletsch introducing Mr. O'Hara to me after the election. That i&
all I know. He was a friend of Mr. O'Hara's. He introduced me to
him.

Senator COTJZENS. Where is Mr, Pletsch now?
Mr. MILLS. In Detroit.
Senator COUZENS. DO you know what he is doing?
Mr. MILLS. I do not, Senator.
Senator COUZENS. HOW long since he left that bank?
Mr. MILLS. He was there at the end, Senator.
Senator COUZENS. At the time of the receivership and the clos-

ing up ?
Mr. MILLS. Yes. He may still be with the receiver; I do not know-
Mr. PECORA. This memorandum is dated February 3, 1933, which

was just 8 or 9 days prior to the declaration of the banking holiday
by the Governor. Does that date suggest a reason for reference to
the State banking commissioner in this memorandum?

Mr. MILLS. NO. The only thing that it might suggest—I should
not say this, because I do not know, but it may be that his term was
out. I don't know whether it was or not.
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Mr. PECORA. If it was out, what was the occasion for any reference
to it in this memorandum which is addressed to you?

Mr. MILLS. He may have been a friend of Pletsch's or an enemy
of Pletsch's; I don't know.

Mr. PECORA. IS it customary for Pletsch to have communicated to
you through Mr. Dodge statements about his friends or enemies?
What interest did you have in Pletsch's friends or enemies?

Mr. MILLS. Not the slightest, any more than I had interest in that
whole memorandum.

Mr. PECORA. What was the reference to United States Government
bonds—State treasurer? There was nothing frivolous about that,
was there ?

Mr. MILLS. NO ; I think I know something about what must have
been in their minds there. There was a bill pending at Lansing be-
fore the State legislature, which finally passed, I was informed—I
am not certain of it—which provided that State funds might, in-
stead of being deposited in banks—and as I recall the State law,
they had to be segregated—might be invested in United States Gov-
ernment bonds. I know there was such a bill pending. What
happened to it I am not certain.

Mr. PECORA. Well, Mr. Mills, was there any bill pending with
reference to anyone named Ohlander?

Mr. MILLS. Ohlander was the—well, I don't know who he is, upon
my soul, at the moment. I cannot say whether he was the highway
commissioner or something of that sort; but I can find out in one
moment who he was.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. MILLS (after inquiring of Mr. Long). Ohlander was chief of

the State police. I should have known him.
Mr. PECORA. Chief of the State police?
Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was the occasion for Mr. Dodge making refer-

ence to Ohlander to you ?
Mr. MILLS. Because Mr. Pletsch mentioned Ohlander.
Mr. PECORA. Well, if Pletsch mentioned Ohlander he must have

mentioned him in a manner which warranted Mr. Dodge passing
along Pletsch's mention of him to you in some way or other.

Mr. MILLS. I don't remember what the reference was to Ohlander.
You observed that I did not know just now who he was.

Mr. PECORA. But I am asking what was the reason, if you know.
Mr. MILLS. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. For the mention of Ohlander by Pletsch to Dodge

and by Dodge to you.
Mr. MILLS. I don't know. I haven't the slightest idea.
Senator COUZENS. Didn't the condition of those legislators, as

enumerated by Mr. Dodge, put a shudder into you?
Mr. MILLS. Yes, Senator Couzens; I think it put a shudder into

me. [Laughter.]
The CHAIRMAN. YOU were, apparently, willing to leave them

helpless in that hotel.
Mr. MILLS. SO far as the bankers were concerned, or so far as I

was concerned, they were left helpless. And I continued to shudder.
[Laughter.]
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Senator COUZENS. Did you ask Mr. Mills, Mr. Pecora, what Mr.
Pletsch's position was in the bank?

Mr. MILLS. He was a vice president over in the mortgage depart-
ment.

Senator COUZENS. Then he was one of the vice presidents of the
bank?

Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir; he was one of Julius Haass' right-hand men.
No, he wasn't in the mortgage department; he was in charge of
buildings, I believe.

Mr. PECORA. After you received this memorandum from Mr.
Dodge, what action did you take with respect to it?

Mr. MILLS. Well, it may be—I know that nothing was done. We
certainly did not give a nickel to any such fund or to any such
individual, that I can state. I t may be that Mr. Dodge read it to the
governing committee, or he may have handed it to me. I don't know.
But I know that nothing was done about it.

Senator COUZENS. Was any reference made to it in the minutes of
the board of directors, that you know of?

Mr. MILLS. I do not believe so, Senator Couzens. I think it is,
obviously, a joke. I may be mistaken, but I do not believe any
reference was made to it.

Mr. PECORA. From the fact that Mr. Dodge in this memorandum
to you says that:

Pletsch calls attention to the fact that the following five matters have been
broached to him, of which numbers 1 and 4 have been adjusted to our satis-
faction.

I t seems to me that Mr. Dodge was referring to something in
which the bank had an interest, or in which you as the executive
officer of the bank had an interest.

Mr. MILLS. What were one and four \
Mr. PECORA. One was as to Ohlander, who, you say, was the chief

of the State police; and no. 4 was as to the State highway depart-
ment.

Mr. MILLS. I haven't the slightest idea what either of those refer-
ences was.

Mr. PECORA. When you got this memorandum, did you discuss it
with Dodge and ask him what he meant ?

Mr. MILLS. NO. I told you—and I am not certain, and do not
recall the memorandum at all—but I believe it was read probably
by Mr. Dodge at a meeting of the governing committee as a joke.
That is my recollection only. I don't recall ever having seen the
thing at all myself.

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Dodge is a serious-minded banker, isn't he?
Mr. MILLS. He is; and he has a great sense of humor, too.
Senator COUZENS. I t seems to me he has been recognized as a pretty

serious-minded banker over the years, has he not ?
Mr. MILLS. Mr. Dodge, I think, is an excellent banker 5 excellent

I think exceedingly high of Mr. Dodge.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mills, do you seriously advance the thought here

that this memorandum was addressed to you by Mr. Dodge as a
joke?

Mr. MILLS. I say it may have been. I do not know anything
about it. I have no recollection of the thing whatsoever. I t might
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have been. I cannot conceive of Mr. Dodge, knowing him as I do,
seriously making any such memorandum.

Mr. PECORA. Well, apparently, part of the memorandum refers
to matters in which the bank had some interest, because he calls
attention to the fact that of the 5 subjects broached to him by Mr.
Pletsch, 2 of them had been adjusted to the satisfaction—or, he says
" to our satisfaction ", and I presume he meant to the bank's satis-
faction.

Mr. MILLS. I haven't the remotest idea we would have any interest
in Mr. Ohlander of the State police. I t is beyond me. This must
be, and this is just a guess, Mr. Pecora, and Mr. Pletsch, as I recall it,
was in charge of buildings, something about the maintenance of
buildings, and it may be that he wanted a State policeman as a
guard, or something of that kind. That suggests itself as a possi-
bility. As to the highway department, I haven't the remotest idea
what that could be. I cannot guess.

Mr. PECORA. AS to the State banking commissioner, what could
that be?

Mr. MILLS. I do not see why the First National Bank would care
at all who was the State banking commissioner. I do not know
whether his term had expired then or was expiring. I do not even
know whether Mr. Pletsch would be for or opposed to the then State
banking commissioner.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about the subject of insurance on county funds?
Mr. MILLS. That means nothing to me. Insurance on county

funds means nothing to me.
Mr. PECORA. Doesn't it mean that where county funds were on

deposit it would be necessary for the bank to insure their repayment,
in the form of a surety bond ?

Mr. MILLS. There was a law at that time, I believe, that required
some bond; but I do not know what that would have reference to in
a memorandum such as this—a political memorandum. I should like
to know very much myself what some of these are.

Mr. PECORA. Why didn't you ask Mr. Dodge about them when you
got this memorandum from him ?

Mr. MILLS. Because, as I told you, I believed the whole matter
was a joke.

Mr. PECORA. And the joke was continued in, the meetings of the
governing board of the bank referred to there, by means of the
memorandum being read there?

Mr. MILLS. Not necessarily continued, but possibly started there by
having it read. Mr. Dodge is too good a banker to make a serious
matter out of these things.

Mr. PECORA. Well, do you see anything in this entire memorandum,
in the phraseology of it, that indicates that Dodge did anything but
call the subject matter of it to your attention in a serious mood^

Mr. MILLS. NO. But many jokes may be told in a serious manner.
Mr. PECORA. Did you think this was that kind of joke that Dodge

was relaying to'you?
Mr. MILLS. I do not know. I have told you that I have no other

recollection of it whatsoever.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, I have what purports to be a photostatic

reproduction of another memorandum addressed to you %by» Mr.
Dodge under date of March 7,1933.
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Mr. MILLS. March, what date ?
Mr. PECORA. March 7, 1933. And the typewritten portion of it

reads as follows:
Mr. Prevost called from the Free Press and said that the Times is building

a swell bonfire in Lansing on this bank investigation, predicated on the Grosse
Pointe bank note transactions and the published letters. He suggests that you
consider making a statement to the effect that you will welcome any kind of
investigation.

And it is signed in typewriting " J. M. Dodge." Do you recall
that?

Mr. MILLS. Not the memorandum. I recall the incident.
Mr. PECORA. YOU recall the incident to which it refers?
Mr. MILLS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What was that ?
Mr. MILLS. I can best—well, when that incident came up I asked

Mr. Livingstone to prepare a memorandum for me as to what had
been done with reference theretb. I have that memorandum here.

Senator COUZENS. In reference to what?
Mr. MILLS. The matter mentioned there. Will you read it, please,

Mr. Pecora, the latter part of it, or all of it?
Mr. PECORA, I will read the whole thing.
Mr. MILLS. Well, it was as to the Grosse Pointe notes.
Senator COUZENS. What investigation was he talking about in

March of 1933?
Mr. MILLS. That is the matter I am going to take up and read.
Senator COUZENS. All right.
Mr. MILLS. I say, when that memorandum was given to me, I

took the matter up with the bank and found that it was a matter
Mr. Livingstone was handling, and he made a report of it, and I
have it in some place among my papers here.

Senator COUZENS. Are you going to tell us what examination was
going to be made in January of 1933? That is what I am unable
to understand.

Mr. MILLS. I think there was. I think the prosecutor's office, or
the attorney general or the prosecutor—both—came into the bank,
and we told them they were perfectly welcome to come in. The
bank holiday was on, and this was one of the matters that they came
in to talk about. Mr. Livingstone had the matter in hand, and I
have his* memorandum here.

Senator COUZENS. Had there been and discussion in March of 1933
that there was going to be an investigation of the bank?

Mr. MILLS. That is covered in the memorandum. Not this kind
of an investigation, or a one-man grand-jury investigation, or any-
thing of that sort. I t was about the sale of some notes.

Senator COUZENS. I t was not known to the public, was it ?
Mr. MILLS. Oh, yes; because that was what caused the trouble.

I t was known generally from the papers.
Senator COUZENS. Was it published in the press that there was

going to be an examination on March 7,1933, or about that time?
Mr. MILLS. About that time there was a lot in the papers about

the subject matter.
Mr. AECORA. And the suggestion
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Mr. MILLS (continuing). And Mr. Livingstone's statement was
finally given to all of the papers, and it was published by some of
them I know, and that ended the matter.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, on this memorandum that I have just read to
you there appears in handwriting the following inscription:

The officers on the floor report that the public say another 5 percent is the
bunk; that the banks might as well keep it if they cannot issue more scrip than
5 percent.

Will you tell me if you recognize the handwriting in which that
memorandum is made?

Mr. MILLS (after looking at the paper). No; I do not know the
handwriting.

Mr. PECORA. I t is written on the memorandum that you received
from Mr. Dodge.

Mr. MILLS. That is true.
Mr. PECORA. I t is not your handwriting?
Mr. MILLS. NO.
Mr. PECORA. IS it Mr. Dodge's handwriting?
Mr. MILLS. I don't know Mr. Dodge's handwriting, because his

communications to me were always typewritten. I wouldn't know
his signature—oh, yes; I would know his signature, but I would
not know his handwriting.

Mr. PECORA. Was the handwritten portion of this memorandum
on there when you received it from Dodge ?

Mr. MILLS. I don't know whether it was or not. I wouldn't say
that it was or that it was not. I don't know.

Mr. PECORA. Does the subject of the handwritten portion of the
memorandum appeal to you as a subject in which you were interested
at that time ?

Mr. MILLS. Oh, yes. Do you mean now the superscription?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; the handwritten portion of the memorandum.
Mr. MILLS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What did that refer to ?
Mr. MILLS. Well, you see the bank holiday in Michigan came very

suddenly. People were left absolutely strapped. The first week
of the holiday, in order to give some relief to stricken Detroiters, I
will say, the clearing house met and determined that all the banks,
and the trust companies also met, that all of the banks, or such as
could, would pay out on a certain date 5 percent; permit the public
to take 5 percent of their deposits.

The CHAIRMAN. In cash or in scrip?
Mr. MILLS. Oh, in cash. We had at the closing over $60,000,000

of cash or its equivalent. So 5 percent was set aside in a special
fund, as I recall it, for the depositors. Well, the holiday and one
thing and another went on, continued. You see the holiday started
on the 13th I think it was, or the 14th

The CHAIRMAN (interposing). Of February?
Mr. MILLS. Yes. And cash was at quite a premium in Detroit.

So they wanted more cash. There was quite a difference of opinion
as to whether the banks should make another 5 percent distribution,
and there was talk in the press, as I recall it—I mean in cash. And
we had plenty of funds to make it. And it was later made in cash.
And the talk was as to whether it would be advisable to issue clear-
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ing house scrip for more than 5 percent, and it was to that matter
that the superscription on that memorandum evidently refers.

The CHAIRMAN. What did they do about that?
Mr. MILLS. All the banks finally issued cash, paid another 5 per-

cent in cash. There was a great deal of talk and agitation about
clearing-house script, however.

The CHAIRMAN. That was not resorted to at all, was it?
Mr. MILLS. I t was not resorted to at all, Senator Fletcher.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mills, I have before me what purports to be a

printed pamphlet or advertisement issued by the Peoples Wayne
County Bank, dated January 1931, upon the front page of which
is the reproduction of a painting entitled " The Buccaneers." Will
you look at it and tell me if it is one piece of literature or advertising
matter that the bank distributed to the public ?

Mr. MILLS. I t was before my time.
Mr. PECORA. Will you just look at it and tell me if you recognize it ?
Mr. MILLS (after looking at the printed folder). No. I see what

it purports to be, but it was before my time. Of course, it purports
to be advertising matter.

Senator COUZENS. Put out by the Peoples Wayne County Bank ?
Mr. MILLS. Obviously.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I wish to offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Of course we cannot reproduce the painting.
Mr. PECORA. I t is not very extensive as to the printed part of it,

and it might be marked for identification only, and then I will read
the printed part of it.

(A printed folder, on the front of which was a reproduction of
the painting " The Buccaneers ", was marked " Committee Exhibit
No. 140 for identifcation, Feb. 6, 1934", and will be held among
the papers of the subcommittee, but Mr. Pecora read the printed
portion of the printed pamphlet.)

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Mills, do you like the title "The Bucca-
neers"?

Mr. MILLS. I think there is more to it than the title. There is
more to it than meets the eye by looking at the reproduction of the
painting. That is the name of a painting, isn't it, Mr. Pecora?

Mr. PECORA. I will presume so? but not being an art critic I will
not attempt to answer more definitely.

Mr. MILLS. Well, it so indicates.
Mr. PECORA. The printed matter in this exhibit no. 140 for identi-

fication, reads as follows:
Years ago pirates were called " Buccaneers." They went about in ships, and

only people near the sea were robbed. [Laughter.]
Today pirates are called " crooks.'* They go about in automobiles. They

get more money with their tongues than pirates of olden days got with their
swords. Why?

It is not their cleverness does it—it is yours.
You are clever in your own field of work, and that deceived you into thinking,

" I know a good thing when I see it."
No crook can sell a worthless saw to a carpenter. But he can sell it to a

grocer or lawyer—because it is not their business to know saws.
No crook can sell poor land to a farmer. But he can sell it to a doctor

or a mechanic.
A crook cannot sell worthless " investments " to a reliable bank or bond-

house—because they know investments, just as a carpenter knows saws.
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A dollar in your savings account is better than two dollars in somebody's
promise.

Keep your money making money where pirates cannot get it—in your sav-
ings account here.

Peoples Wayne County Bank
Detroit, Michigan

Total Resources Over 400 Million
3% Interest Paid on Savings Deposits, Compounded

Semi-Annually
Branches Throughout Detroit

Member Federal Reserve Bank
Mr. Mills, according to the semiannual report to the stockholders

of the Detroit Bankers Co. as of June 30, 1931, you are listed as
chairman of the board and chairman of the executive committee of
the People's Wayne County Bank.

Mr. MILLS. Thait is for June 1931?
Mr. PECORA. June 30, 1931.
Mr. MILLS. I was at that time.
Mr. PECORA. When did you first become connected with the bank

in any capacity, either as officer or director ?
Mr. MILLS. I testified that when the Bank of Michigan was

merged, and I was a director of the Bank of Michigan, and when
that was consolidated with the People's Wayne County Bank, I was
one of those carried over as a director,

Mr. PECORA. Was that prior to January 1, 1931 ?
Mr. MILLS. Oh, yes.
Mr. PEOORA. Then you were connected with this bank in January

of 1931 when this pamphlet was issued.
Mr. MILLS. I was a director, but not an officer.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, is this pamphlet typical of the kind of adver-

tising pamphlets issued by the People's Wayne County Bank? The
one I gave you was issued as bearing date in January of 1931.

Mr. MILLS. They had advertised for a long time, and a few months
after I went in we changed the general advertising.

Mr. PECORA. Will you please look at the printed pamphlet I now
hand you, and tell me what about it, being dated June 1931 ?

Mr. MILLS. This is one bearing a reproduction of the painting
The Pioneer Woman, and was the type of advertising being done
then, and it was later stopped.

Senator COUZENS. Why was it stopped?
Mr. MILLS. Because it was too expensive. I am not referring to

it as a work of art, but for actual results it was considered too ex-
pensive, and we did not think it was good for that reason.

Mr. PECORA. Did the First Wayne National Bank ever adopt the
radio as an advertising medium?

Mr. MILLS. The First Wayne National Bank?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MILLS. I don't know whether they adopted the radio or not*

I know that after the Michigan bank holiday they went on the air.
Mr. PECORA. Well, before the Michigan bank holiday, say, during

the year 1932.
Mr. MILLS. Oh, there was talk of doing it. Whether it was actu-

ally adopted or not, I don't know. I do not believe it was. I know
there was talk of doing it, and there was a demonstration there one
day of the possibilities of it.
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Mr. PECORA. Kef erence was made in his testimony last week by Mr.
Stair to a radio priest. I presume reference was made to Father
Coughlin, wasn't it?

Mr. MILLS. YOU better ask Mr. Stair.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't you hear it?
Mr. MILLS. Yes; I heard it.
'Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, didn't the bank have considerable

concern before the Michigan bank holiday was declared by the Gov-
ernor of Michigan I mean, with regard to the effect it was thought
Father Coughlm's radio broadcasts were producing on the bank's
depositors ?

Mr. MILLS. I t did.
Mr. PECORA. In connection with that did you receive this memo-

randum from Mr. Donald N. Sweeny, a photostatic copy of which I
now show you?

Mr. MILLS (after reading the memorandum). Yes; I think I re-
ceived the original of that from Mr. Sweeny, or that he spoke to me
about it. I do not doubt that I received it.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(A memorandum dated Jan. 31, 1933, to Wilson W. Mills, from

Donald N. Sweeny, was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 141, Feb.
6, 1934", and will be found immediately following where read by
Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. This memorandum which has been received in evi-
dence as committee exhibit no. 141, is written on a printed memo-
randum heading of the First National Bank in Detroit, and is as
follows:
To Mr. Wilson W. Mills
From Donald N. Sweeny,
Date Jan. 31, 1933
Subject:

Accompanying this memorandum is a printed copy of "Eight Discourses'*
by Father Coughlin. If you were to read this consecutively you would note a
growing tendency to radicalism as he progresses and develops his theme. This
compilation extends only up to the first sermon delivered in 1983.

While in their context and on the printed booklet attached, it is difficult
to find fault with many of the statements of Father Coughlin, three fundamental
facts must not be overlooked:

1. He is talking to an audience, most of whom are incapable of drawing nice
differentiations or foUow carefully worded arguments. For example, in his
discourse on page 45, "Rubber Credit Money", he intends to differentiate
between international banks and commercial banks, and yet throughout the
entire address he uses one term, " bankers ", for both.

2. Only those who have heard him over the radio, can realize the intense
dramatics which he imparts to these speeches. The term "Bloody Bonds"
seems rather innocuous when printed in cold type, but to hear him enunciate
it is sufficient to incite a bank run.

3. The entire trend of his argument is for the revaluation of the gold ounce,
and by this inference a suggestion that people defer payment of their debts
in order that they may be able to pay them later at less actual cost to
themselves.

I have marked many of the paragraphs in this booklet, and refer you par-
ticularly to the following:

Page 48, last line, wherein he imputes dishonest methods to Detroit bankers.
Incidentally this refutes Bishop Gallagher's statement that Father Coughlin
will not mention Detroit banks.
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Page 64, three (3) paragraphs marked, in which he sets up his notion that
the Government should establish branches of the Federal Reserve Bank to
accept private deposits in an attempt to drive out competing privately owned
national banks.

Page 70, in which he cites the Union Guardian Trust Company of Detroit,
and other banks which have received loans from the R.F.C.

DONAIJ) N. SWEENY.

Did this memorandum confirm the subject of any discussion or
action taken by the bank, or its board or officials?

Mr. MILLS. I do not know whether that memorandum did or not.
Mr. PECORA. Well, was there any action taken by the bank with

respect to the general subject matter of the memorandum?
Mr. MILLS. Yes. We considered using the radio. I think every

banker, and many others in Detroit, felt very much as Mr. Sweeny
felt there, that Father Coughlin was not being constructive in his
criticisms of banks. I, for instance, had a talk with Father Cough-
lin myself one evening, at a dinner at Fred Fisher's, and he told me
at that time that in using the word " banker " he was referring to
international bankers.

Mr. PECORA. In Mr. Sweeny's memorandum I note that he says,
referring to Father Coughlin's eight discussions, a printed copy of
which accompanied this memorandum:

While in their text and on the printed booklet attached, it is difficult to find
fault with many of the statements of Father Coughlin, yet the fundamental
facts must not be overlooked.

One of the very fundamental facts of the booklet is the dramatics
which he imparts to those subjects, is it?

Mr. MILLS. He is most dramatic.
Mr. PECORA. The principal fault that Mr. Sweeny was finding was

not to the contents or substance of his subject, but more particularly
to his diction ?

Mr. MILLS. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. TO his meaning or expression?
Mr. MILLS. He was finding fault with that, and also with certain

views expressed by Father Coughlin. I think Mr. Sweeny, for in-
stance, would not agree with Father Coughlin's view as mentioned
there in regard to the revaluation of the dollar.

Senator COUZENS. Of the gold dollar?
Mr. PECORA. He merely says on that:
The entire trend of his arguments is revaluation of the gold ounce.

Mr. MILLS. I happen to know that Mr. Sweeny did not agree
with that doctrine.

Senator COUZENS. What part of Father Coughlin's speech didn't
he find fault with? He says a large part of what he said you could
not find fault with. Do you know what that was ?

Mr. MILLS. NO. I have listened to Father Coughlin, I think, twice
in my life. In one of his talks probably half of it, I had nothing
to find fault with, nothing that I disagreed with. The other half
of that particular one I disagreed with strongly. The other address
1 did not agree with at all.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will now take a recess until
2 o'clock.

(Thereupon, at 1 p.m., Tuesday, Feb. 6, 1934, the subcommittee
recessed to meet again at 2 o'clock the same day, at the same place.)
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AFTERNOON SESSION

(Upon the expiration of the noon recess the hearing was resumed
at 2 p.m.)

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order. Mr. Mills,
you may resume the witness stand.

TESTIMONY OP WIISON W. MIILS, GEOSSE POINTE FARMS,
MICH.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mills, were there occasions when to your knowl-
edge the bank used moneys for the purchase of Detroit Bankers
stock for its portfolio account ?

Mr. MILLS. Never during my connection with the bank, so far as
my knowledge extends.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall a transaction whereby in January 1931,
at which time I believe you were a director of the bank

Mr. MILLS. I was a director.
Mr. PECORA. The bank sold to a man named George M. Frischkom

for the sum of $212,000
Mr. MILLS (interposing). May I interrupt you a moment? I

happen to know in this case what you are talking about, and that
was the First National Bank, and 1 was not a director of the First
National Bank. That was before the consolidation. At least I
believe I am correct; am I not? I was trying to shorten it up, Mr,
Pecora. In January 1931 I was a director of the Peoples Wayne
County Bank.

Mr."PECORA. DO you know the transaction I am referring to?
Mr. MILLS. I have heard gossip, only gossip, nothing further, and

I have only heard that within the last 2 or 3 weeks.
Mr. PECORA. From whom did you hear it?
Mr. MILLS. Oh, it is common talk around Detroit.
Mr. PECORA. Well, that does not identify the persons that you

heard this gossip from in the last 2 or 3 weeks.
Mr. MILLS. Well, I heard it from Mr. J . T. McMillan. He men-

tioned it. I heard it from—let me see—two or three other sources.
Senator COTJZENS. Did you hear it from Mr. Ballantyne?
Mr. MILLS. Did I hear it from him?
Senator COTJZENS. Yes.
Mr. MILLS. NO, sir; I haven't heard it from him. That was the

old First National Bank, I believe, and I had no connection with it
at that time at all.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, in February 1932 you were connected
with the Consolidated Bank?

Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall at that time action having been taken

by the board of the bank, of which you were a member, with respect
to writing off the sum of about $86,000 on account of this transaction
that you have heard some gossip about?

Mr. MILLS. I don't recall it. My understanding was on any
write-offs before that time. I may be in error. I don't recall-

Mr. PECORA. The write-off, according to the examination of the
record, was on February 29, 1932.
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Mr. MILLS. I don't recall the write-off.
I also heard from Mr. Blessed about the transaction. He was

an officer of the old First National Bank. I heard some comment
from him on that.

Senator COTTZENS. IS he in Detroit yet?
Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir.
Senator COTJZENS. What is he doing now?
Mr. MILLS. I do not know, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Yes, the charge-off was made on February 29,1932, in

the sum of $86,000, according to photostatic copy of a report entitled
" Items charged off February 29, 1932, First National office."

Mr. MILLS. Well, it may have been. As I say, I was at that time
second in charge ox the bank. I t was in the other office. As I ex-
plained this morning, I knew very little of transactions in the other
office. I t may have been charged off. You have the records. I t
undoubtedly was.

Mr. PECORA. The charge-off would be by action of the board of
directors, wouldn't it ?

Mr. MILLS. I don't know whether that was the case at that time
or not. Presumably, but I don't know whether it was at that time
or not. Later that was the rule.

Mr. PECORA. What did you hear about this transaction, whether it
be by way of gossip o r^y th ing else?

Mr. MILLS. Oh, I heard that your representatives in Detroit had
called various gentlemen over and talked to them about the transac-
tion.

Mr. PECORA. I S that your complete knowledge of the transaction?
Mr. MILLS. I know more gossip, but certainly it is not proper for

a witness such as I am who has no knowledge except on hearsay to
go into it. I do not wish to presume to tell this committee how to
conduct their investigation, but I think it would be improper. That
is all I know.

Mr. PECORA. I agree that we should not have hearsay evidence
here, but the reason I am questioning you about it is because, from
the records of the bank, the charge-off was made at a time when you
were a member of the board of directors of the bank, and the indi-
vidual transaction is a rather large sum.

Mr. MILLS. Well, we charged off 15 million dollars that year, and
I don't recall anytning of the charge-off. Now, I did speak to Mr.
Blessed, he spoke to me about it in Detroit, and Mr. McMillan men-
tioned it to me, but that is all I can tell you about it. That is all I
know. And that is nothing.

Mr. PECORA. Who was Mr. Blessed?
Mr. MILLS. Mr. Blessed was previously an officer of the bank.
.Mr. PECORA. And who is Mr. H. O. Lightner?
Mr. MILLS. He was an officer of the First National Bank.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know anything about the indebtedness with

respect to which this charge-off of $86,000 was made?
Mr. MILLS. Only what I have heard through hearsay. Nothing at

all except that. You see, it was in the old First National before I
had any connection with it.
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Mr. PECORA. I know the origination of the loan was in the old
First National before you became a director.

Mr. MILLS. Yes.
Mr. PiEcoRA. But the charge-off was made after you became a

director?
Mr. MILLS. Yes; that is true. I stated that.
Mr. PECORA. The loan was carried in the names of Blessed and

Lightner, who were officers connected with the bank.
Mr. MILLS. I don't know how the loan is carried. I know that

Mr. Blessed and Mr. Lightner were officers of the bank; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you as a director did not know about the charge-

off?
Mr. MILLS. I didn't say that. I said I didn't recall it. When we

charged off some fifteen millions of dollars, some sixty or eighty thou-
sand dollars, I think I could hardly be expected to remember.

Mr. PECORA. Were the fifteen or sixteen million dollars that you
referred to charge-offs of loans carried in the names of officers of the
bank?

Mr. MILLS. Oh, no.
Mr. PECORA. NO. Weren't there discussions among the members

of the board of directors with regard to charge-offs of loans in the
name of officers?

Mr. MILLS. There was some discussion as to loans of officers in the
board meetings; yes, sir.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall any discussion about a charge-off of a
loan of $212,000?

Mr..MILLS. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Carried by Blessed and Lightner?
Mr. MILLS. NO ; I don't recall any such discussion.
Mr. PECORA. Well, perhaps I can refresh your recollection by sug-

gesting to you that this loan was carried in the name of Blessed and
Lightner as trustees.

Mr. MILLS. I have heard that from gossip, but I have had no
knowledge of the charge-off. I have no recollection of the charge-off.

Mr. PECORA. And that they were acting as trustees for the bank
with regard to this loan. Does that further refresh your recollec-
tion?

Mr. MILLS. I t does not. I have thought of this a great deal. The
individuals, Mr. Blessed, Mr. Lightner, I think Mr. Hart knew some-
thing about it, and a large number of them, 5 or 6 of them, that knew
the whole story of it in the old First National Bank.

Mr. PECORA. At the present time you don't know the story?
Mr. MILLS. No; I do not. I have heard gossip and nothing

further.
Mr. Pecora, might I take this opportunity to make what I am told

is a legal correction in my testimony. I said this morning that the
American State Bank, Mr. Chairman, and the Peoples Wayne County
Bank were consolidated. Counsel informs me, Mr. Long who han-
dled the matter, that it was not a consolidation. I t was an agree-
ment under which the deposits were taken over in consideration of—
what was the consideration?
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(Mr. Long came forward and conferred with Mr. Mills.)
Took over the assets for liquidation and guaranteed the deposits.
The CHAIRMAN. Of the Wayne Bank?
Mr. MILLS. The Peoples Wayne, in connection with the American

State. I t was not a technical consolidation, as I testified this
morning.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. F. Howard Russ, Jr., was a vice president of the
First Wayne National Bank in January 1932, was he not?

Mr. MILLS. He was, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that was when you were the second in command

of the bank?
Mr- MILLS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a copy of a memor-

andum addressed to you by F. Howard Russ, Jr., under date of
January 6, 1932. I ask if you recall receiving the original of that.

Mr. MILLS (after perusing document). I don't recall having re-
ceived it. I would be the last to testify that I did not. That is all.
A large number of memorandums! were made, and I don't recall.
I may have had it.

Mr. REOORA. Do you recall the subject matter of the letter or any
of the subject matters referred to in that memorandum?

Mr. MILLS. NO ; I cannot say that I do. I know that in year ends
it was not unusual for substantial differences to occur in balances
of various deposits.

Mr. PECORA. i)ue to what circumstances?
Mr. MILLS. AS I understand it, by reading the press here, ap-

parently I have been misinformed, but I understood it was for tax
purposes; but according to the testimony I have read in newspapers
here it was not for that purpose. I have always understood it was
for tax purposes.

Mr. PECORA. Would you say that you did not receive the original
of this letter ?

Mr. MILLS. Oh, no; I said I did not recall. I said I had no
recollection. I may have.

Mr. PECORA. Let's see if reference to the subject matter of it might
refresh your recollection a little bit more.

I ask that this copy be marked for identification. [After a pause.]
I think it could be spread on the record, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Letter from F. Howard Kuss, Jr., to Wilson W. Mills, dated

Jan. 6, 1932, was thereupon designated " Committee Exhibit No.
142, February 6, 1934," and appears in the record immediately fol-
lowing, where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The memorandum received in evidence as Committee's
Exhibit No. 142 reads as follows; addressed to Mr. Wilson W. Mills
from F. Howard Russ, Jr., date, January 6, 1932 [reading] :
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The following accounts were responsible for considerable fluctuation in bal-
ances over the end of the year:

Dec. 24 Dec. 31 Jan. 4

Booth Newspapers
Buhl Sons Co
Chrysler Corp
Detroit Edison Co
Detroit Trust Co
Detroit-Windsor Ferry Co
Evening News Assn
Ford Motor Co
General Motors Corp
Gilchrist & Co
S. S. Kresge Co
Mailer Bakeries C/D.
D. & C. Navigation Co C/D.

84M
237

2,890

7,040

14,266
6,926

682
5,177

250
575

9M
64

3,110
5,000
6,336

72
20,174
9,433

5
3,765

95M
245

2,987

8,053
678
120

14,384
8,439

374

Booth Newspapers. This was transferred for tax purposes.
Chrysler Corp. This corporation very generously increased their balance by

a half million dollars, due to the unusual conditions which they know exist at
this particular time.

Detroit Edison Co. This company's account showed a balance of $5,000,000
in excess of its usual balance, due to the fact that they were carrying this
amount with us to take care of maturing bonds on January 3. The $5,000,000
was transferred to the Bankers Trust Co. for that purpose on the morning of
January 3.

D. & C. Navigation Co. This money was transferred for tax purposes, and
up to date has not been returned.

Detroit-Windsor Ferry Co. This was transferred for tax purposes.
Evening News Assn. This was transferred for tax purposes.
Ford Motor Co. Balances as of December 31 is an accumulation of their

funds in our various branches and the Detroit Trust Co. and is accumulated
for the purchase of Governments over the end of the year. Their balance on
January 4 merely reflects a condition of money being transferred back to the
same units, but did increase their bank balance on December 31 by approxi-
mately $3,000,000 due to the transfer of that amount from the Trust Company.
This money is carried in a Special Savings Account and is shown in our savings
deposits, and not in our commercial deposits. This balance, however, will be
stepped up approximately $2,500,000 by the transferring of this amount from a
savings' account to their regular account, and book savings will be decreased
by a similar amount.

General Motors Corp. With the knowledge that this corporation has of the
fluctuating balances in banks at the end of the year, they very kindly volun-
teered to increase their account $3,000,000 and it is presumed that this $3,000,000
will be taken out gradually over the next week or two.

Gilchrist & Co. This money was transferred for tax purposes.
S. S. Kresge Co. This account has had considerable fluctuation over the end

of the year, due to the payment of $1,800,000 in dividends and several transfers
of $2,000,000 and $3,000,000. The balance as of December 31 thisi year was in
excess of about $400,000 over last year."

Now, do you recall the purpose of the transmission of any such
memorandum as this to you?

Mr. MILLS. If it was transmitted, it would simply be to tell me the
story that you have read.

Mr. PECORA. I notice particularly in that portion of the story set
forth in this memorandum relating to Ford Motor Co. and to that
mentioned in the item relating to the Ford Motor Co. in this memo-
randum, which reads as follows:

This balance, however, will be stepped up approximately $2,500,000 by the
transferring of this amount from a savings account to their regular account,
and book savings will be decreased by a similar amount.
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Now, do you know anything about that?
Mr. MILLS. All I can tell you about the Ford transaction is that

they were, as my statement probably shows, the largest depositor of
the bank. Whatever the Ford Motor Co. wished to do we did so
long as it was within the law.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that the Ford Motor Co. by arrange-
ment with the bank stepped up, to use the expression here, its bal-
ances as of December 81, 1931, by $2,500,000 through the issuance of
certificates of deposit ?

Mr. MILLS. Didn't it also say that the savings were reduced by a
corresponding amount?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MILLS. I don't recall it; no. I t may have been so. I don't

recall it.
Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with that portion of the evidence

taken before this committee last week in which certificates of deposit
were put in evidence?

Mr. MILLS. I am not. I was not here. I did not even see a news-
paper account of it. I was on the train coming here. That is why I
missed a newspaper.

I do know that the Ford Motor Co. accounts at the end of the
year, and at all other times, were handled as Mr. Craig, treasurer or
comptroller of that company, desired them handled. We had to
handle them in accordance with his good wishes. They were good
customers, and, after all, it was their money.

Mr. PECORA. What interest would the Ford Motor Co. have which
the bank would not have had in stepping up, to use Mr. Russ's ex-
pression, its deposits in the First National at the end of the year 1931
by $2,500,000?

Mr. MILLS. They evidently took it out of their savings and put it
in their commercial.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the evidence here shows it was taken out of the
Detroit Trust Co. account and put in here and then transferred back
on January 3 into the Ford Motor Co.

Mr. MILLS. I do not know why the Ford Motor Co. desired to do
it. I have never known why the Ford Motor made these year-end
transactions.

Mr. PECORA. What was the reason for Mr. Russ calling* your at-
tention, as the second ranking officer in the bank, to the various items
set forth in this memorandum?

Mr. MILLS. TO give me information about them, because Mr. Russ
had been with the old First National Bank. I was with the Peoples.
I had not known him intimately. Many of these notes, not all of
them, many of them, were in the old First National Bank. Obvi-
ously, he was giving me information about them.

Mr. PECORA. Let us see about the item referred to in this memo-
randum under the caption, " General Motors Corporation ", which
reads as follows :

With the knowledge that this corporation has of the fluctuating balances in
banks at the end of the year, they very kindly volunteered to increase their
account $3,000,000, and it is presumed that this $3,000,000 will be taken out
gradually over the next week or two.
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What does that indicate to you, Mr. Mills?
Mr, MILLS. Just what it says. General Motors Corporation volun-

teered to do that and increased their balances.
Mr. PECORA. In order to enable the bank to make a better showing

as of the end of the year?
Mr. MILLS. I do not know whether that was General Motors' idea

or not.
Mr. PECORA. Was that the bank's idea in having the General Motors

Co. increase its balances as of the end of the year?
Mr. MILLS. I want to state right now, as I stated the other day,

when I became head of this institution I told everybody that I was
not in favor of getting deposits over the year end.

Mr. PECORA. Doesn't this look like getting a deposit over the year-
end, a substantial deposit of $3,000,000?

Mr. MILLS. I t does not look at all like it from the wording of that
document, which says that General Motors offered it.

Mr. PECORA. Doesn't it look like an increasing of deposits in order
to enable the bank to make a better showing as of the end of the year,
in view of the fact that Mr. Euss specifically says in this memoran-
dum to you that it is presumed that this $3,000,000 will be taken out
gradually over the next wGek or two ?

Mr. MILLS. General Motors—I object to any imputation that the
First National Bank solicited that increase in deposit in the First
National Bank. I t appears on its face that the General Motors Co.
came in and made that offer. That is all I know about it.

Mr. PECORA. Was that true also of the Chrysler Corporation?
Mr. MILLS. All I know is what you have read. Will you read it?
Mr. PECORA. With regard to the Chrysler Corporation this is

what Mr. Kuss reported to you, according to this memorandum:
This corporation very generously increased their balance by a half million

dollars due to the unusual conditions which they know exist at this particular
time.

Does that indicate a generally generous attitude on the part of the
Chrysler Corporation?

Mr. MILLS. I t would to me, knowing them, as I do; yes. There
are many decreases, as I recall it, in that memorandum.

Mr. PECORA. I beg pardon?
Mr. MILLS. There are many decreases, I believe, in that memo-

randum too.
Mr. PECORA. There were. I have put the entire memorandum in

evidence. What were, do you suppose, the unusual conditions known
to the Chrysler Corporation and to the General Motors Corporation
referred to in this memorandum?

Mr, MILLS. I can only think of two things. One was that possible
tax matters; second, deposits in the First National Bank that my
written statement here has shown had gone off $143,000,000 in 18
months.

Mr. PECORA. Where reference is made in this memorandum to
money having been transferred by different depositors named here
for tax purposes, what does that refer to? I mean what tax purpose
could be derived by such a transfer?
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Mr. MILLS. I have read in the newspapers account of this portion
of the testimony and Mr. Edsel Ford's testimony, and after reading
that I am mystified as to the purposes.

Mr. PECORA. Well, here your vice president in a memorandum to
you, says these transfers were made for tax purposes. Were you
mystified on January 6, 1932, when you got such a memorandum
from Russ?

Mr. MILLS. I thought at the time that these transactions, or many
of them, were for—not an evasion, but for an avoidance of certain
taxes.

Mr. PECORA. HOW could that operate to produce such an effect?
Mr. MILLS. Many of those corporations paid a privilege tax.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean a tax imposed by the taxing laws, general

taxing statutes of the State of Michigan, upon foreign corporations
doing business within the State, having authority within the State?

Mr. MILLS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That is what is known under your laws as a privilege

tax?
Mr. MILLS. A privilege or an annual corporation tax. That tax is

also imposed upon domestic corporations, but with different legal
consequences, as you understand.

Mr. PECORA. But in the case of foreign corporations doing business
in the State of Michigan it is called " a privilege tax " ?

Mr. MILLS. I t is called that in that State.
Mr. PECORA. We call it in New York a franchise tax.
Mr. MILLS. I presume it is the same tax in both cases.
The CHAIRMAN. IS it based at all on earnings of the company?1

Mr. MILLS. NO ; it is based on assets, Mr. Chairman. I t is based
on assets; and in the case of foreign assets, on the proportion, as I
recall it, of assets within and without the State.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mills, let me ask you, when did you reach the
realization that banking conditions generally in Detroit were becom-
ing quite serious ?

Mr. MILLS. Shortly after I went into the banking business.
Mr. PECORA. That was when?
Mr. MILLS. March 1931. Within a week this American State

Bank—or within 2 weeks this American State Bank—incident came
up, and I realized it then.

Mr. PECORA. Did you have any correspondence with anyone in
Washington in 1931 with regard to the banking situation?

Mr. MILLS. Oh, I think I had a lot of correspondence in 1931 with
various people in Washington.

Mr. PECORA. With whom?
Mr. MILLS. The senior Senator, the junior Senator from Michigan,

and I probably wrote the Comptroller.
Mr. PECORA. Who?
Mr. MILLS. The Comptroller. I think I wrote the Comptroller.

I undoubtedly wrote various of our ^Representatives.
Senator COUZENS. That was in 1931?
Mr. MILLS. Oh, yes; I am sure I wrote to you in 1931. The letter

was produced the other day.
Senator COUZENS. That was not my letter?
Mr. MILLS. NO ; he asked me if I had had correspondence.
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Senator COUZENS. But I understood you stated that you had
correspondence with the senior Senator from Michigan in 1931.

Mr. MILLS. I meant by that I had written to the senior Senator
from Michigan in 1931.

Senator COUZENS. And did my reply give you a shudder ?
Mr. MILLS. I don't remember your reply at the moment, Senator.
Senator COUZENS. I am inclined to visualize what I said in 1931

would make you shudder. I don't recall any correspondence in 1931.,
Mr. MILLS. Why, you probably may recall, Senator, we had a good

deal of correspondence about the home loan bank bill in 1931, and it
may possibly have carried over into 1932. We did not agree about
the home loan bank bill.

Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-
duction of a letter dated October 14, 1931. Will you look at it and
tell me if you recall having dictated, signed, and sent the original of
that letter ?

Mr. MILLS [after perusing document]. I presume I wrote it.
Senator Vandenberg would have the original. I presume I wrote
it. I have no present recollection of it. I had a large correspond-,
ence. I presume I wrote it.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Photostat of letter dated Oct. 14, 1931, from Wilson W. Mills

to Hon. Arthur H. Vandenberg was thereupon designated " Com-
mittee ExhiHit No. 143, February 6, 1934", and appears in the
record in full immediately following, where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter received in evidence as committee's exhibit
no. 143, reads as follows [reading] :

OCTOBER 14, 1981.
Honorable ABTHUB H. VANDENBEBG,

Grand Rapids, Michigan.
DEAB SENATOR: The enclosed is self-explanatory. If there is anything fur-

ther that you want me to do or that I can do, do not hesitate to let me know.
You are busy—there is no need of acknowledging receipt.

Yours very sincerely,
I presume you signed it over the word " Chairman " ?
Mr. MILLS. I presume I did.
Mr. PECORA (continuing reading):
P.S. You know the President. If you believe a five-minute interview with

me might help to impress the gloomy picture on his mind, I am willing, but
not .anxious, to go to Washington for that purpose. If you believe this sug-
gestion worth a darn, merely by way of suggestion, you might wire Washington
that I have sent you a copy of my letter. I really believe the national situa--
tion is approaching that of being desperate.

That is the way you felt about it, didn't you, at the time?
Mr. MILLS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And that was October 1931 ?
Senator COUZENS. May I ask, Mr. Pecora, if you found any corre--

spondence with me in Mr. Mills' file ?
Mr. PECORA. We have not, sir.
Did you receive a reply to this letter just read in evidence of

which this purports to be a photostatic copy is a copy?
Mr. MILLS (after perusing document), xes; I received that let-

ter from Senator Vandenberg. That is the original of that letter.
175541—34—PT 12 8
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Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Letter dated Grand Rapids, Mich., Oct. 15, 1931, from A. H.

Vandenberg to Wilson W. Mills was thereupon designated " Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 144, Feb. 6, 1934", and appears in the record
immediately following, where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter received as Committee's Exhibit No. 144
in evidence is as follows (reading):

GBAND RAPIDS, MICHIGAN, October 15th, 1981.
MR. WILSON W. MILLS,

Chairman Peoples Wayne County Bank,
Detroit, Mich.

MY DEAR MB. MILLS : Thanks for your letter of October 14, with its splendid
dnclosure. Your letter to the President is a bulls-eye. I wrote him again yes-
terday myself following our conversation on the telephone. I also wrote another
urgent letter to Governor Meyer.

Let me digress a moment. That refers to Eugene Meyer, then
-Governor of the Federal Reserve?

Mr. MILLS. Unquestionably.
Mr. PECORA. Resuming the reading of the letter:
I do not believe they fully sense the extent of our banking jeopardy in the

Middle West. Their liaison is almost exclusively with New York, and it con-
tinues to be my observation that the New York problem frequently is sub-
stantially different from our own.

The voluntary credit pool is good scenery. The psychological effect over
here has been excellent. As a matter of fact, yesterday was almost a normal
day so far as withdrawals are concerned. But of course this picture can
.change in the twinkling of an eye. If it does, I am afraid the credit pool will
prove to be a horrible anti-climax unless its organization structure is rather
swiftly changed. I have drawn the attention of Governor Meyer and the Pres-
ident to the fact that our State Banking Department seriously questions the
legal right of our banks to accept an unlimited contingent liability for the
prospective loans of all the banks in regional association. I have called their
attention to the fact that the National Bank Examiner in this area declined in
September to allow the Grand Rapids Clearing House banks to accept a similar
.contingent liability in connection with the guarantee of the Million Dollar mort-
gage purchase by the Blodgett group from the Old Home State Bank. I have
also called their attention to the fact that when the use of the, new pool is
confined exclusively to those who create the pool, the situation scarcely en-
courages those which may be most in need of help because such a bank dare
not intensify its own hazard by releasing the cash necessary if a contribution
to the pool be made.

At best this is only a stop-gap. The real assistance comes only when the
Federal Reserve credit base is broadened and when the War Finance Corpo-
ration is reinstituted. I cannot sympathize for a single moment with any delay
in bringing this result to pass. I have earnestly supplicated the President
precisely in line with the contents of your splendid letter of October 14th to
him. But up to date he is adamant against the suggestion. I certainly wish
*you could talk with him personally. I am going to take the liberty of sug-
gesting to him that if he is consulting bankers any further in connection with
this situation that he ask you to be among those summoned. I am also telling
him today that I have seen a copy of your letter of October 14th to him and
£hat I endorse every word in it.

I expect to be in Detroit next week Friday and Saturday and I shall try to
see you. I cannot begin to tell you how much it has meant to me to be in
4irect and sympathetic contact with you in this desperate adventure.

With warm personal regards and best wishes,
Cordially and faithfully,

(Signed) A. H. VANDENBERG.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES 5563

Upon receipt of that letter did you dictate a letter to Senator
Vandenberg, of which this photostatic reproduction is a copy?

Mr. MILLS (after perusing the document). Yes; I believe that is
* copy of my reply. I t looks like it.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Letter dated Oct. 16,1931, from Wilson W. Mills to Hon. Arthur

H. Vandenberg, was thereupon designated " Committee Exhibit No.
145, Feb. 6, 1934 ", and appears in the record immediately following
where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter received in evidence as committee exhibit
no. 145 reads as follows, dated October 16, 1931 [reading]:
Hon. ARTHUR H. VANDENBEBG,

Grand Rapids, Mich.
DEAB SENATOR: Thanks for your letter of the 15th. You know my views

regarding the imperative necessity of. immediate legislation, and I hope you
iknow that anything_I can do in any way to assist you I shall be most happy to
do. You have stated the situation perfectly—it is desperate.

And those three words are underscored.
There must be some way to make the President understand the real situation.

I think he probably is taking practically aU his financial advice from New York,
and they naturally are most concerned about their foreign credits. There is
another thing, however, all the bankers in the country are complaining of the
public hoarding. I am not certain that the bankers themselves did not start t
it and I do believe that at the present at least they are equally guilty with the
public in hoarding, i.e., by the insistence of the maintenance of a tremendous
-cash and Government position, I know one large institution in New York has
almost 75 percent of its deposits in cash and Governments; and while I haven't
tried it, I am willing to wager that I couldn't make a sizable loan in the insti-
tution upon any collateral that was not subject to rediscount at the Federal
Reserve—why? It impairs the bank's liquidity. Of course, this thing is the
old vicious circle again—the banks are afraid of the public and the public are
afraid of the banks, so they are in effect each compelled to hoard.

I dictated the foregoing letter this morning before the receipt of your wire.
While I think the papers of the National Credit Corporation could have been
more definitely drawn, I do not think that the clause you quoted from page 3
will create any liability other than is stated in the succeeding sentence which
limits the liability of other members of the association to a several propor-
tionate amount. I talked to Mr. Buckner's office in New York about it after
receipt of your telegram and they stated that the actual articles of agreement
which will be mailed tomorrow and which will be the agreement itself as
distinguished from the plan which has been received will not contain this
ambiguity. Mr. Reichart agrees that it is all right to go ahead on that basis.
IVhile, of course, every bank that possibly can must and should follow up with
the President's plan, I am sure there is going to be quite a reaction when
;the public understands that it is not going to assist failed banks or failing
banks. It is for that reason also that I most heartily concur in your views as to
the desirability of a special session.

I am sorry to make this such a long letter, but at noon the president of the
Detroit Real Estate Board telephoned me and asked if I wouldn't urge you
to accept their invitation to be their guest and speak at their annual meeting
in December. Of course, I hope you can; but I know how busy you will be in
^December and if you find it impossible to come I know" they will understand
why. Of course, I personally hope you will be able to be here.

I am delighted to know that you will be in Detroit on Friday or Saturday
of next week and am holding you to your promise to see me. Will you not
save one of the days to> have luncheon or dinner with me and if you have
no other plans, I would be happy indeed to have you as my house guest.

With kindest personal regards,
Yours very sincerely,

CHAIRMAN.
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Did you send a letter to Mr. Eugene Meyer, the Governor of the
Federal Eeserve Board, in Washington, of which this document
which purports to be a photostatic reproduction is a coj)y?

Mr. MILLS (after perusing document). I don't recall it, but I have
no doubt that it is a copy.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Letter dated Oct. 17, 1931 from Wilson W. Mills to Eugene

Meyer, Governor Federal Eeserve Board, was thereupon designated
" Committee Exhibit No. 146, Feb. 6,1934," and appears in the record
immediately following, where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Senator COUZENS. Did you ever let Mr. Meyer know that you were-
alarmed about this in 1931 ?

Mr. MILLS. Yes; and about the national situation. And so were
all of them. Everyone was. The testimony has been that the Guar-
dian Detroit were fighting a war in Detroit. Everybody almost felt
the same way I did. I talked to many of them from New York and.
all parts of the country.

Mr. PECORA. The letter just received in evidence and" marked " Ex-
hibit No. 146 " reads as follows [reading] :

OCTOBER 17, 1931.
Mr. EUGENE MEYER,

Governor Federal Reserve Board, Washinffton, D.O.
DEAR MB. MEYER : I am enclosing copy of a letter that I wrote to the Presi-

dent under date of October 14. In this part of the country, at least, I believe
the situation is very serious indeed, and I fear for any long delay. The banks
all complain of people hoarding—I am wondering as to whether the reverse is
not also true—that the banks are hoarding. When an institution has 75 percent
and upwards of its deposits in cash and Governments and is a very unwilling
lender, I would say that it is hoarding just about as much as the public—some-
what the case of the pot calling the kettle black. Conditions make hoarding—
if it may be called so—justifiable, but the cause that may necessitate it should
be removed. I am not referring to any individual case, but as illustrative of
the general situation. The confidence in our banking institutions is so rapidljr
waning that I fear the time element as much as anything else and believe delajr
will very materially lengthen the task of reestablishing that confidence.

I trust you will pardon my writing you but I could not resist the temptation.
Yours very sincerely,

CHAIRMAN.

Now, Mr. Mills, in your letter to Mr. Meyer, as well as to Senator
Vandenberg, you referred to the fact that you had sent a letter to
President Hoover under date of October 14, 1931, and it has been
reported to me that no copy of the letter was found among the files
of the bank in custody of the receiver ? Have you a copy of that
letter?

Mr. MILLS. NO ; I have not. I haven't any copy.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the general substance of the letter?
Mr. MILLS. While this was being read I have been wondering

just what it was. I t was either, in my judgment, one of three
things—either the Home Loan Bank bill or some provision to estab-
lish some type of agency under which mortgage paper might be
rediscounted, like a general-mortgage bank, a central-mortgage bank*
or else it may have been to broaden the rediscount base of the Fed-
eral Reserve bank with the privilege of rediscount, or it may have
been something along the line of what later turned out to be the
R.F.C. I do not recall exactly which it was, but I believe it was
one pf the three.
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Mr. PECORA. After you dispatched that letter to the President did
you receive an acknowledgment from him in the form of the photo-
static reproduction which I now show you?

Mr. MILLS Yes; I received this letter from the President. This
refreshes my recollection slightly, that I had up to this time thought
that a special session was advisable for the purpose of one of those
three things.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Photostatic copy of letter dated Oct. 21,1931, from the President

of the United States to Wilson W. Mills was received in evidence
and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 147, Feb. 6, 1934.")

Mr. PECORA. The photostatic copy of letter received in evidence
as Committee Exhibit No. 147 reads as follows (reading) :

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 147

THE WHITE HOUSE),
WasMngton, October 21, 1981,

Mr. WILSON W, MILLS,
Peoples Wayne County Bank, Detroit, Mich.

MY DEAB ME. MILLS : I have your kind letter of October 14th and would be
glad if you could come to see me at your convenience to discuss the questions
you have in mind.

My own feeling is that confidence is returning throughout the country, of
which there are many evidences, and that we should give opportunity for its
growth without injecting all the uncertainties that might arise from the action
you suggest. Nevertheless, I should like an opportunity for discussion with
you personally and when you come east again would value your advice.

Yours faithfully,
(Signed) HERBERT HOOVER.

Does this letter, Mr. Mills, refresh your recollection more clearly
as to the action that you suggested the President might take in your
letter to him of October 14, 1931?

Mr. MILLS, AS I stated, Mr. Pecora, I think I was urging a special
session of the Congress to enact legislation along one of the three
lines that I have mentioned.

Mr. PECORA. Did you urge all three plans upon the President and
suggest the adoption of any one of them, or did you confine your
letter to one of the three plans?

Mr. MILLS. I do not recall.
Senator COUZENS. YOU know, of course, that in 1932, following

that correspondence, Congress did enact the R.F.C. Act and also the
Home Loan Act?

Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. After the receipt of that letter from President

Hoover, a copy of which was just offered in evidence, did you write
a reply to it, of which this document is a photostatic reproduction
[handing a paper to the witness] ?

Mr. MILLS, I es, sir; that is a copy of the letter.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Photostatic copy of letter dated Oct. 27, 1931, to the President

of the United States from Wilson W. Mills, was received in evidence
and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 148, Feb. 6, 1934.")
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Mr. PECORA. The letter just received as Committee Exhibit No. 148
reads as follows [reading] :

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 148

OCTOBER 27, 1931.

Honorable HERBERT HOOVER,

President of the United, States, Washington, D.G.
MY DEAR MR. PRESIDENT: Your very generous and kind letter of October

21st has been received. In this matter, or any other I am of course, entirely
at your disposal for any conference and should be most happy to go to Wash-
ington at any time which you may indicate will suit your convenience. I should
greatly value a short discussion of the matter with you.

I feel sure you will be interested in knowing that Michigan Association of
the National Credit Corporation got away to a good start yesterday. All
banks in the State were invited to Detroit to organize and I believe there
were between three and four hundred representatives present. There was a
great deal of enthusiasm and helpfulness expressed for your plan.

May I state, Mr. President, with what sympathy I have followed your
endeavors in these anxious times. No president since Lincoln has had so
many burdens nor in my opinion met them with such conscientiousness,
courage and ability.

Yours very respectfully,

Now, Mr. Mills, when you were on the stand last Friday your
attention was called to a letter or a copy of a letter received in
evidence as Committee Exhibit 135, which you stated you had ad-
dressed to one Henry M. Robertson, then at the Metropolitan Hotel,
Washington, D.C. That was a letter in which you gave some ex-
pression to a convulsion or shudder sometimes.

Mr. MILLS. I recall it.
Mr. PECORA. Will you tell us more definitely what prompted the

writing of that letter particularly to Mr. Robinson?
Mr. MILLS. Mr. Robinson had telephoned me a day or so pre-

viously—he knew I was interested; I had had some correspondence
with him—he knew that I was interested and had hopes of the home
loan bank bill. I was urging 'that it be in the form of a mortgage
bank to rediscount mortgage paper, and he telephoned me, and that
is what prompted the letter.

Senator COUZENS. Did your bank, after the enactment of the
R.F.C. Act or the Home Loan Act, take advantage of those acts?

Mr. MILLS. We tried to at the end, just before the Michigan bank
holiday was declared. That was the first time we ever applied. We
never applied for a loan from the National Credit Corporation, and
on February 12 and 13, 1933, was the first time we ever applied to
the R.F.C. for a loan.

Senator COUZENS. But in 1931 you were very much alarmed, and
your directors were, and you were urging upon the President to call
a special session of Congress for the enactment of the R.F.C. or
the War Finance Corporation Act, or something along that line, and
you were also urging the enactment of the Home Loan Bank Act, and
then shortly after that, within a few months, those acts were passed
and they were organized and went on for nearly a year, and you
did not avail yourselves of either of those laws after urging their
enactment. I am curious to know why.
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Mr. MILLS. In the first place, the home loan bill, as it passed, did
not offer us the help and the avenue that we thought, or at least that
I thought, it should. I t was not in a form we had hoped it
would be.

Senator COTJZENS. I protested the form in which it went through.
Mr. MILLS. I think you protested the entire act, as I recall, Sen-

tor.
Senator COTJZENS. I proposed to set up a home-loan division in the

R.F.C. for a billion dollars of those mortgages, but the Congress,
although the Senate at one time had voted for the setting up of a
bureau in the R.F.C. to relieve half a billion, reversed themselves and
set up a bank which I understand did not do anybody any particular
good out there.

Mr. MILLS. But as to your question about the E.F.C., there were
several reasons that we did not apply to the R.F.C. board. In the
first place, we were running along, with our liquidity going off a
trifle, but very little. I think the K..F.C. rate at that time was 5
percent. We did not wish to burden our depositors or our institu-
tion with that interest charge until we needed to. We had thought
that if we ever needed help from the R.F.C. we could get a reason-
able amount from them, and I was more interested in having them as
reservoirs if we needea help—just like a fire hydrant in front of
the house.

Senator COTJZENS. Of course, any time along in 1932 or January
1933, you could have borrowed up to 90 or 100 million dollars of
those very mortgages that you had some $153,000,000 of, as I recall?

Mr. MILLS. We could have asked for a loan. I do not know
whether we could have had it or not. When we asked for it we
did not get it.

Senator COTJZENS. YOU asked for it after the crisis began.
Mr. MILLS. Yes. We knew nothing of the crisis before.
Senator COTJZENS. Yes; I understand that. But with respect to

the so-called " Dawes Bank ", you remember that it was in Jun6 1932
that E>awes got his loan, secured by what everyone at that time
thought and many now think was adequate security. You could
have gotten the same amount in 1932 or up until January 1933 with
adequate security. There was no limitation beyond a hundred
millions.

Mr. MILLS. But the Dawes trouble had arisen. He had a fire in
his house right then and there. We did not. Our fire did not come
until the 11th day of February, so far as I knew anything about the
fire; and, besides, this butden of interest on a substantial loan would
have been terrific to have placed on our depositors for the institution
to absorb; and there was also this matter of publicity, which did not
help, in my judgment, any institution.

Senator COTJZENS. Of course, there was no publicity when Dawes
got his loan.

Mr. MILLS. Yes; but the Dawes house was on fire at the time.
Senator COUZENS. But there was no publicity when the Union

Guardian Trust Co. got their first loan, was there?
Mr. MILLS. I t was in the report filed by the R.F.C.; the monthly

report filed by the R.F.C.
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Senator COUZENS. I t was not until after June 1932, when Congress,
hj special enactment, made those loans public ?

Mr. MILLS. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. AS bearing on the banking situation that existed

toward the latter part of 1931 and to which reference is made in
the various letters that have just been offered in evidence, I show you
what purports to be a photostatic reproduction of a letter addressed
to you by Senator Vandenberg. Will you look at it and tell me if
you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of a letter received
by you on or about the date that it bears ?

Mr. MILLS. Yes; that is a letter apparently that I received from
Senator Vandenberg.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Photostatic copy of letter dated Dec. 7, 1931, addressed to Mr.

"Wilson W. Mills from Senator Vandenberg, was received in evidence
and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 149, Feb. 6, 1934.")

Mr. PECORA. Did you, following the receipt of that letter, address
a letter

Mr. MILLS. May that letter be read ?
Mr. PECORA. I am going to read them both.
Mr. MILLS. I beg your pardon.
Mr. PECORA. Did you address a letter to Senator Vandenberg by

ivay of reply, and of which I show you what purports to be a photo-
static reproduction?

Mr. MILLS. I believe that is without question a letter I addressed
to Senator Vandenberg.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Photostatic copy of letter dated Dec. 10, 1931, addressed to Hon.

Arthur H. Vandenberg from Wilson W. Mills, was received in evi-
dence and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 150, Feb. 6, 1934.")

Mr. PECORA. I will read both letters, which have been marked,
respectivelv, as Committee Exhibit No. 149 and Committee Exhibit
No. 150. "

Exhibit No. 149 reads as follows [reading] :

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 149.

UNITED STATES SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN RELATIONS,

DECEMBER 7TH, 1931.
.Mr. WILSON W. MILLS,

Detroit, Mioh.
MY DEAR MR. MILLS: I am anxious to know just what has happened in

connection with the Bay City banks. When the first of these banks closed in
September, I was under the impression that the others were in fair condition.
But now two more of these Bay City banks have closed within the week.

I am wondering to what extent the Federal Reserve Bank functioned in this
emergency. I am also wondering whether the National Credit Corporation was
called upon for aid. The latter phase seems1 to be particularly important as a
matter of psychology. We cannot expect Michigan depositors to maintain their
new confidence—born of the creation of the National Credit Corporation—if
there are major closings subsequent to its organization. Do not let this
inquiry be any burden upon you. But if you have any information I shall

-appreciate hearing from you.
I have a meeting this afternoon with the Comptroller on the general proposi-

tion that he has numerous examiners who are needlessly willing to have banks
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close; and that he has numerous receivers who are needlessly unwilling to have
them reopen. It seems to me that there is a prime necessity in putting every
possible impulse at work to reopen these banks that have closed. But I fail
to find any constructive contribution which the Government is making to this
end. On the contrary, it is my observation that some of these receivers are
more interested in prolonging their jobs than they are in rescuing the banking,
function. Incidentally, I strenuously object to the policy of the Comptroller in
bringing in professional receivers from outside the state. It strikes me as
being a new species of "earpetbagging ".

With warm personal regards and best wishes,
Cordially and faithfully,

(Signed) A. H. VANDENBEBG.

The reply letter, marked " Committee Exhibit 150", reads as
follows [reading] :

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 150.

Honorable ARTHUR H. VANDENBERG, DECEMBER 10, 1931.
Unites States Senate, Washington, D.(7.

MY DEAR SENATOR:
I have your letter of the 7th. I happen to know a little about the Bay City

situation. As you undoubtedly know, the two banks that were closed in Bay
City, one the First National Bank and the other the Bay County Savings Bank,,
were both owned by Mr. William L. Clements and his associates. Those banks-
were both in the same building and as I understand it were identically1 owned.
When the situation arose in Michigan of surety companies ceasing to write
bonds covering deposit of public funds, some $600,000 of public funds deposited
in the institutions were guaranteed by responsible directors of those institu-
tions and when the final show-down came these individuals felt they could not
put up any additional funds to tide the bank over on account of their previously-
having guaranteed these public funds. The Bay County Savings Bank; had
borrowed a fair amount from their Detroit correspondent which was properly
collateralled. The First National Bank of Bay City likewise borrowed from
its correspondent and had borrowed from the Federal Reserve Bank (the sav-
ings bank was not a member of the " Fed.") the sum of $185,000 on governments
and $46,000 on commercial paper.

I am told they had approximately $150,000 of other commercial paper upon
which they could have borrowed from the " Fed ". They had practically ex-
hausted their borrowings on government securities as the remainder of the
government securities owned were posted to secure circulation, Philippine
deposits and the like. I believe what finally brought the roof down was that
the national bank examiner told the First National Bank that they would have'
to write off some $350,000 of assets and while the First National Bank could
have borrowed some additional funds from the Fed on their eligible paper
this request of the National bank examiner amounted to the handwriting on
the wall—particularly as the stockholders could do nothing of consequence-
after previously guaranteeing the public funds. A meeting was held in Detroit
between Mr. Clements and his associates and Mr. Davidson of the remaining
bank in Bay City at which Mr. Davidson offered to help provided help were
forthcoming from the principal stockholders of Mr. Clements' banks, who for
the reasons I have stated decided they could not go along any further. As
a result the banks failed to open. The two closed Bay City banks had sometime-
ago joined with the other bank in Bay City in a public announcement*to the
effect that they had adopted a resolution to join the National Credit Corpora-
tion, but neither closed bank had actually joined or signed and subscription,
nor did either of the closed banks make any application for assistance to the-
National Credit Corporation. I do not know what good it did by having the
Federal examiner make this demand for a write-off except to stop some prefer-
ential payments but I would say that some preferential payments might better
have been made than to have, as I was informed today, approximately 50 or*
60 percent of Bay City people tied up in the closed banks. The situation in
Bay City today as a result of the closing is pretty bad. Many people only
have a very few dollars—and I don't know what can be done. You will be-
interested to know that Mr. Davidson's bank, the Peoples Commercial, and only
remaining bank in Bay City stood the shock in splendid fashion. They had
a run but it has now subsided and yesterday showed a slight increase in.
deposits.
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I regret to tell you that the general situation here in Michigan has in the
last two weeks taken a very decided turn for the worse. I was very fearful
that the trouble in Bay Oity would spread to Saginaw. It has not done so yet
but there is a good deal of alarm felt in Saginaw. If it should go there, I
wouldn't be a bit surprised to see it go to Flint. Lansing is not a happy place
either. I am watching them with apprehension. Really something must be
done either by way of mortgage rediscount banks or a revival of the War
.Finance Corporation (I see by the paper the President in his message proposes
to revive it under the name of Reconstruction Corporation) and to make it
operate at least partially for the benefit of the banks. The situation is really
pathetic.

In setting in at the meetings of the Loan Committee of the National Credit
Corporation, we see applications coming in for loans from banks whose entire
capital and surplus has been wiped out by depreciation in their bond account
but who have excellent mortgages and whose mortgages, except for the National
Credit Corporation, are not doing them a darned bit of good. Take the case
that came up yesterday. A certain bank wanted a loan of $25,000. It offered
mortgages as collateral where the present amount due on the mortgages was
approximately $50,000, where those mortgages have been reduced from
$62,000, where the present appraisal on the property is $120,000 and the original
appraisal was $160,000. Where is there a better security in the world than
those mortgages and yet but for the National Credit Corporation the bank is
helpless to secure aid on its very best assets. In a time of stress such as this
is that bank should have some place where it can go and get some money on
its good mortgages and get it promptly. The National Credit Corporation is
doing what it can but it is still rumbling along pretty slowly. A new document
came in from New York yesterday. This small country bank that I speak of
was darned lucky that it did not have much of a bond account and equally
fortunate that it had most of its investment in mortgages because unless every-
thing is going to pot, which I for one don't think will be the case, then those
mortgages are just as good as anything can be and yet they are absolutely not
available for collateral except in limited degrees with the National Credit
Corporation.

I hope you will forgive this rather lugubrious letter but I feel better when I
write you and I cannot too strongly state that the situation is rapidly out in
the state becoming very acute again and relief must be had and had pretty
promptly. If I can do anything, you know I am at your service.

With warmest personal regards and best wishes,
Yours very sincerely,

P. S. What you say about receivers hanging on is unquestionably true—
not only do they want to hang on to their jobs but they also like to hang on to
their deposits- and don't like to declare any dividends. You may be interested
in a case in the Supreme Court of this state that I saw was decided yesterday
to the effect that public moneys deposited in a bank without bond constituted
a trust fund and were to be paid by the receiver as a priority claim over general
depositors. This is a two-edged sword as you will observe.

Now I show you what purports to be a photostatic reproduction of
a letter addressed by you to Senator Vandenberg under date of
December 15, 1931. Will you look at it and tell me if you recognize
it as a true and correct copy of such a letter?

Mr* MILLS. I presume that is a copy of it.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
Mr. MILLS. I presume we could always get the best evidence the

other way.
Mr. PECORA. I assume that you recognize that as a copy of the

letter?
Mr. MILLS. Well, I do not, but I do not have any doubt of it. That

goes for the rest of them.
(Photostatic copy of letter dated Dec. 15,1931, to Senator Vanden-

terg from Wilson W. Mills was received in evidence and marked
* Committee Exhibit No. 151, Feb. 6,1934.")

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PBACTICES 5571

Mr. PECOHA. The letter just received in evidence as Committee
Exhibit No. 151 reads as follows [reading] :

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 151

(Confidential.) DECEMBER 15, 1931.
Hon. ABfTHua H. VANDENBKBG,

United States Senate, Washington, D.C.
MY DEAB SENATOR: The banking situation in Detroit—and as a necessary

corollary—throughout Michigan on account of the holding companies is becoming
serious. I think I wrote you sometime ago that the former seepage in savings
had stopped. It has now recommenced and looks as if it might turn into a
rivulet. The unfortunate hoarding which seemed to have been cured by the
President's announcement of the National Credit Corporation early in October
has apparently recommenced. Unless something is done or the psychology
changes, Michigan is heading into trouble. I think the prompt enactment of
the home loan discount bill—I haven't seen the bill itself, although I think I
know its sum and substance—would be a powerful help, but something of that
type of outlet must come shortly if trouble is to be averted.

Forgive my bothering you so often, but, as I wrote you in one of my other
letters, if I can blow off a little steam in my letters to you, somehow it seems
to make me feel better.

With warmest personal regards and best wishes,
Yours very sincerely.

Now let me ask you, Mr. Mills
Mr. MILLS. The date of that letter was what?
Mr. PECORA. December 15, 1931. Let me ask you this: Which

were the holding companies that you referred to in that portion of
the letter where you say that the banking situation in Detroit and,
-as a necessary corollary, throughout Michigan, on account of the
holding companies, is becoming serious ?

Mr. MILLS. The two banking ones in Detroit.
Mr. PECORA. Meaning the Guardian and the Bankers—the Guard-

ian Detroit Union Group and the Detroit Bankers Co. ?
Mr. MILLS. Yes. The reason was this: The preceding letter that

you read showed that there had been a great deal of trouble in Bay
Oity. The fact that through a subsidiary the Detroit Bankers Co.
in previous years had acquired a small interest in the Bank of Bay
Oity created the impression, at least in Bajr City, that the Detroit
Bankers Co. owned that bank and were going to stand back of it
because they owned it. As a matter of fact, they did not own that
bank. They owned not over 20 percent of it.

The same thing was true in Lansing. A very few days, after that
letter was written a bank in Lansing in which the Detroit Bankers
*Co., through its subsidiary, the First National Co., had an interest,
failed. I t did not open. The public had, forone reason or another,
gotten, the idea, or many of the public got tlie idea—they confused
the Guardian with the Detroit Bankers, in that the Guardian owner-
ship was 100 percent ownership of their banks. The Bankers Co.
ownership, through a subsidiary of the Detroit Bankers Co., in no
case, as I was informed, exceeded 20 percent. There was a very
substantial difference. There was a difference in the organization.
They did not issue stock. There was no promotion in the way that
the Detroit Bankers did it. I do not know that there was in the
other case, but the idea got around that a bank in Bay City or a
bank in, Flint or a bank in Lansing, if it failed the whole structure
might come down; just as Mr. Leyburn testified here, according to
the press, that it was recognized that if tEe Union Guardian Trust
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Co. went down it would take down the rest of them. That was the
situation we were facing at that time in this out-State trouble.

Senator COUZENS. DO I understand from that statement, then, that
you thought the holding-company proposal was a bad arrangement?

Mr. MILLS. Senator, I think tlie holding-company arrangement at
the time it was formed—I can say this, that I was one of the lawyers
in it, but I had no part of the direction of it. I t was probably the
proper thing at the time it was done. I can see no necessity at the
present time, on account of the change in legislation, for any new
holding companies. As I stated to the chairman, I have some sug-
gestions about legislation, and one of them is along those general
lines, prompted by this experience.

Mr. PECORA. I presume you will defer a discussion of that until
your general recommendations are prepared for the benefit of this
committee and are put into the record ?

Mr. MILLS. Oh, certainly; anytime.
Mr. PECORA. In the examination of Mr. Stair last week, as I recall

it, reference was made to a letter addressed by Truman H. Newberry
to Mr. Joseph M. Dodge, vice president, First National Bank of
Detroit, Mich., under date of January 17, 1933. I show you what
purports to be a photostatic reproduction of that letter, and I show
it to you particularly because there appears on it in handwriting an
inscription reading " Filed, Mr. Mills." Will you look at it and tell
me if you ever saw the original letter of which that purports to be
a photostatic copy?

Mr. MILLS. NO ; I never saw it, to the best of my recollection. The
signature I recognize as being that of Senator Newberry. The
stenographer simply meant to put it in Mr. Mills' file. Why I do
not know; but this is his signature.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and will ask Mr. Mills a question
or two about it.

(Photostatic copy of letter dated January 17, 1933, to J. M. Dodge
from T. H. Newberry, was received in evidence and marked " Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 152, February 6. 1934.")

Mr. PECORA. The letter which has just been marked in evidence
as " Committee Exhibit No. 152 " reads as follows [reading] :

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 152

T H E OAKS,
Bellfair Heights, Florida, January It, 1983.

DEAR MB. DODGE: Please accept my thanks for the trouble you have taken
to write about the Anual Meetings and to send me an advance copy of the
Annual Report.

I wish you would say to Mr. Mills and to those who assisted you in making
the report that I think it admirable in every respect. It gives plenty of infor-
mation to the shareholders of the Bankers Company, and I am glad that it
includes the startling fact of the amount of charge-offs and reserves that have
been set up. It was probably wise to omit any reference to the Mrst National
Company cr its successor (the Assets and Realization Company).

I have written Mr. Connely about his report which I assume is not for general
circulation.

Please accept my thanks also for the copy of the Whaley-Eaton Service of
January 7th. I shall be glad to have others when they become available.

Yours sincerely,
(Signed) TRUMAN H. NEWBEKRY.

Mr. JOSEPH M. DODGE,
First Vice President First National Bank, Detroit, Mch.
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Did Mr. Dodge, following the receipt of this letter by him, have a
conversation with you about this letter?

Mr. MILLS. I do not recall. I think that he very likely said to me,
" I have a letter from Senator Newberry and he likes the report"—
or didn't like it, whichever the letter says. I have no recollection
one way or the other about it.

Mr. PECORA. The annual report referred to here in this letter is
unquestionably the annual report issued to the stockholders of the
Detroit Bankers. Co. for the year 1932, is it not ?

Mr. MILLS. I think, without question.
Mr. PECORA. In view of the request of Senator Newberry in this

letter to Mr. Dodge that he say something to you in connection with
the report, let me ask you it you considered it wise to omit any
reference or to have omitted from this annual report any reference
to the First National Co., or its successors?

Mr. MILLS. I do not think it made the slightest difference.
Mr. PECORA. Why was no mention of it made ?
Mr. MILLS. Because I do. not think it would have added any-

thing to the report. This is hearsay, but I was informed—I think
we agreed this morning that it was carried on the books at $1. I t
had no value. I do not think it would have added anything.

Mr. PECORA. I am assuming, from that reference in Senator New-
berry's letter to Mr. Dodge, that the omission of any reference to
the First National Co. or its successor in this annual report was done
advisedly. Do you know anything about that?

Mr. MILLS. No; I do not. I do not believe it was ever covered
in any report. I just looked at them all within the last couple of
weeks, and I have not found it mentioned in any of the annual re-
ports. For that reason I would say, at least in the latest one, it is not
done advisedly, any more than following precedent.

Mr. PECORA. The First National Co. was one of the nonbanking
units of the Detroit Bankers Co., was it not ?

Mr. MILLS. The First National Co.; yes.
Mr. PECORA. I notice in the annual report of the Detroit Bankers

Co. to the stockholders for the year 1932 that there is mention made
of nonbanking units of the Detroit Bankers Co., such as the First
National Bank Building and garage, the First Detroit Co., and the
Detroit Bankers Safe Deposit Co.

Mr. MILLS. They were operating and the other one was not.
Mr. PECORA. Was that the reason why no mention was made of it

in the report?
Mr. MILLS. SO far as I knqw, Mr. Pecora, that, plus the precedent,

because it was not in any of the other reports; it was a nonoperating
company.

Mr. PECORA. Apparently this annual report was first discussed
before it was adopted and directed to be sent to the stockholders by
the board of directors of the Detroit Bankers Co., was it not ?

Mr. MILLS. I do not know whether it was or not. I do not recall.
Mr. PECORA. Was it the practice for the Detroit Bankers Co. to

do that? That is to say, was it the practice to have some officer or
officers prepare the annual report, present it to the board of directors
or any division of the board of directors of the company for con-
sideration and discussion, and then, after adopting it in some form
or other, authorize it to be sent to the stockholders?
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Mr. MILLS. I think that the form was this—I am quite sure; I am
almost certain I will have to qualify it slightly because of my recol-
lection of it—the form was this—the first one I know nothing about;
I did not go to the meeting. My recollection of the other two annual
reports, the so-called " Ballantyne report" and the so-called " Stair
report", is that they were first read at the annual meeting of the
stockholders. The directors were then elected and the report was
adopted. I think it was adopted at the shareholders' meeting. I t
was read at the shareholders' meeting. I know the last one was. I
remember being at the meeting and hearing the report read.

Senator COUZENS. The so-called " Stair report" ?
Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. YOU sent me a copy of it?
Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir; I sent you a copy of it. I also recall the

Ballantyne report—not in full but in substance—was read at the
meeting early in 1932, the stockholders' meeting.

Mr. PECORA. That stockholders' meeting was not attended by very
many of the stockholders in person, was it?

Mr. MILLS. They were all notified.
Mr. PECORA. I Know that.
Mr. MILLS. I am doing a lot of guessing. I would say there might

have been 70 or 80 or 100, something like that; maybe more or maybe
less.

Mr. PECORA. Out of nearly 9,000?
Mr. MILLS. I think there were something like 8,000. We will not

argue that—at least I will not. Of course, they were represented by
proxies.

The CHAIRMAN. A majority of the stock, I suppose, was repre-
sented ?

Mr. MILLS. All at the meeting were represented, either in person
or as proxies.

Mr. PECORA. The question was, Was a majority of the stock repre-
sented, either in person or by proxy ?

Mr. MILLS. Oh, I presume so. Although it might be necessary to
have both there, because a few of the stockholders had very sub-
stantial holdings, and their personal presence might have been neces-
sary in order to have a quorum, I don't know;T)ut a large number
of stockholders, including those having substantial holdings, gener-
ally showed up.

Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the annual report for the year
1932 that was filed with the Michigan Securities Commission in
behalf of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. MILLS. I never heard of it until the other day when I was
sitting here.

Mr. PECORA. Did you ever hear of any annual reports being filed
by the Detroit Bankers Co. with the Michigan Securities Commis-
sion during any year of its existence?

Mr. MILLS. NO, sir; not to my recollection. I was a director of
the Detroit Bankers Co., and not an officer, and probably would not
hear of it. I have no recollection of hearing oi any, anyhow.

Senator COUZENS. Were you never an officer of the Detroit Bank-
ers Co.?

Mr. MILLS. I was a director, that was all, Senator Couzens, at
one time. I was with them just 2 years.
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Mr. PECORA. IS it a fact that when the Detroit Bankers Co. was
formed you, as an attorney, attended to any of the legal formalities
in connection with its organization?

Mr. MILLS. I was one of 5 or 6 lawyers that were called in by Mr.
Haass and the other bankers, and we were given our general in-
structions as to what they desired accomplished, and we sought to
accomplish it.

Mr. PECORA. According to the annual report filed with the Michi-
gan Securities Commission for 1932, a copy of which is in evidence
before this committee, during that year there had a reduction or
depreciation of something like $9,000,000 in the surplus funds of the
company. Were you familiar with that?

Mr. MILLS. NO ; I am not. I was just now comparing the figures
in this annual report with what you had. I knew nothing about it.

Mr, PECORA. Well, now, you have before you, haven't you, a copy
of. the annual report to stockholders of the Detroit Bankers Co. for
the year 1932?

Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I am agoing to show you a copy of the annual report

filed with the Michigan Securities Commission in behalf of the De-
troit Bankers Co. for the same year. Will you look at it and tell
us if the facts and figures set forth in the annual report to stock-
holders correspond to those set forth in the copy of the report
filed with the Michigan Securities Commission ?

Mr. MILLS (after glancing at the photostatic copy of report filed
with Michigan Securities Commission). Why, I don't know, Mr.
Pecora. I have no way of checking it.

Mr. PECORA. Just glance at it, please. I have to go out of the room
to attend to a matter for a moment or two. Will you look at it while
I am gone ?

Mr. MILLS. All right. [After Mr. Pecora's return.] Mr. Pecora,
one is the annual report, apparently, to the Michigan Securities Com-
mission in the form prescribed by them. I t is a statement of assets
and liabilities, and a statement of income and expense, and a list
of directors. The other is more a comparative statement. I mean,
the annual statement, the Stair report, so-called, is a comparative
statement. As appears on its face, it does not give a statement of
income and liabilities, and it gives a comparison with the year
before, is all that I can see.

Mr. PECORA. I t does not give figures corresponding to those em-
bodied in the report filed with the Michigan Securities Commission,
does it?

Mr. MILLS. They are different things. That is why they are dif-
ferent figures. I did not prepare them, but Mr. Lewright can give
you those figures entirely.

Mr. PECORA. The purpose of the statute requiring the making and
filing of this annual report with the Michigan Securities Commis-
sion is to obtain from companies subject to the operation of that law
a statement showing the condition at the end of the year, isn't it?

Mr. MILLS. In certain cases; yes.
Mr, PECORA. Yes. And do you know of any reason why the

information required to be given to the Michigan Securities Com-
mission in the form of these annual reports should not be given to
the stockholders of companies that filed such reports?
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Mr. MILLS. There is no reason to the contrary. It might have
been given. I might also add that the Stair report, so-called, might
Tiave been attached to the annual report submitted to the Michigan
Securities Commission. But they are about different things. I do
not mean different companies. One is on a prescribed form. The
statute prescribes a form, such as your exhibit K-2; and in the case
of the stockholders' report of any holding company, the form was
not prescribed by statute but was in the hands of the officers of
the company to put in such information as they thought proper or
would be interesting or, what have you, to the stockholders of the
corporation.

Mr. PECORA. Well, do you know any reason why the directors of
the Detroit Bankers Co. did not in their annual reports to stock-
holders set forth the financial condition of the company in sub-
stantially as that condition is required to be set forth in reports filed
with the Michigan Securities Commission?

Mr. MILLS. If they had done so I think they would not have been
giving stockholders nearly the information that they gave them in
the report. For instance—

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, do they in the report give them
as complete and definite information concerning the financial condi-
tion of the company as a whole, as that which was contained in the
reports filed with the Michigan Securities Commission?

Mr. MILLS. They did not give them the same information, but I
think they really gave them more information.

Mr. PECORA. Can you find in the annual report for 1932, addressed
to stockholders of the Detroit Bankers Co., anything which gives
them the information as to the financial condition o.f the company
at the end of the year, that is in any way comparable to that which
the law requires shall be given to the Michigan Securities Com-
mission?

Mr. MILLS. Yes. I think, in the first place, there is a recon-
cilement of the capital account on the first page.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Go ahead.
Mr. MILLS. I think that is very substantial information. I think

that the second and third paragraphs give a tremendous amount of
information; that provision is made for reduction in asset values by
transfer to reserves of nearly 10 million dollars, in addition to nearly
3 million dollars already provided for out of current earnings. And
it says that the banking units during their past 3 years' existence
have endeavored to meet the present economic conditions by setting
up reserves for losses and contingencies in excess of 37 million dol-
lars. And I think the comparative statement of income, showing a
drop of slightly less than 14 percent is very informative to stock-
holders. I think the control of expense that he speaks of is exceed-
ingly informative. But you must remember that this is an operating
statement.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, in the statement contained in the annual report
to stockholders, entitled " Combined statement of condition of bank-
ing units at the close of business December 31, 1932 ", is in no way
comparable to the information shown in the annual report filed with
the Michigan Securities Commission, is it?

Mr. MILLS. I t covers different things.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, the report filed with the Michigan Securities
Commission shows a charge-off of subsidiary investments of $6,977,-
707.11 and a charge-off of notes receivable of $3,100,000. That
amounts to an item of over $10,000,000. Is there any reference to
that in the annual report to the stockholders?

Mr. MILLS. I t seems so to me, but I am not an accountant.
Mr. PECORA. Where is it?
Mr. MILLS. I t says here that provision is made for reduction in

asset values by transfers to reserves of nearly $10,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. Does it indicate what those transfers were, and what

they were due to ?
Mr. MILLS. I think in the case of any bank statement or banking

unit or holding company of banks the conclusion is perfectly obvious,
that it is a charge-off.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, you say in the annual report to stock-
holders

Mr. MILLS (interposing). No; I don't say so.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I am referring to the company, and you were

one pf the directors of the company.
Mr. MILLS. I was one of the directors of it; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And I presume you helped to issue it..
Mr. MILLS. I was at the annual meeting of stockholders when this

was read.
Mr. PECORA. In the annual report to* stockholders, you say:
Provision was made for reduction in asset values by transfers to reserves of

nearly $10,000,000.
And in the report to the Michigan Securities Commission reference

is made to charge-offs, mentioning two items, one of $6,977,000 and
the other of $3,100,000. You don't think those two statements mean
practically the same thing, do you?

Mr. MILLS. Yes; I do, and more particularly when read in connec-
tion with the next paragraph, where they say they have charged off
$37,000,000 by setting up provision for losses and contingencies, in
excess of $37,000,000. .

Mr. PECORA. But they do not say that they have charged off
$37,000,000.

Mr. MILLS. They say they have set up provision for losses and con-
tingencies in excess of $37,000,000. I think that is a pretty frank
statement.

Mr. PECORA. But that is not equivalent to a statement of charging
off $37,000,000, is it?

Mr. MILLS. Well, many of those items that were charged off have
come back. A charge-off, if I may say it on the record, does not
mean that the debtor is forgiven.

Mr. PECORA. NO ; I know that, Mr. Mills.
Mr. MILLS. Well, if you know it, I am saying it for the record then.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you say that the information given to stock-

holders was comparable to that given to the Michigan Securities
Commission, if I correctly understood your testimony.

Mr. MILLS. I think I did not. I said I thought more real infor-
mation was given in the Stair report; more real information is given
in that report than would be given by a mere statement in any
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balance sheet and so on, as was given to the Michigan Securities Com-
mission, and I believe that.

Mr. PECORA. In the so-called "balance-sheet statement", as you
call it, or the annual report to the Michigan Securities Commission,
the statement is specifically made that there was a charge-off of sub-
sidiary investments amounting to $6,977,000, and a charge-off of
notes receivable of $3,100,000. Now, you think the information is
virtually embodied in the annual report to stockholders in the state-
ment reading:

Provision was made for reductions in asset values by transfers to reserves of
nearly $10,000,000.

But a transfer to reserves isn't the same as a charge-off, is it ?
Mr. MILLS. The first part of the operation is identical.
Mr. PECORA. Well, take the two statements, each as a whole, and a

statement of a transfer to reserves of nearly $10,000,000 is not the
equivalent of a charge-off of $10,000,000, is it?

Mr. MILLS. I do not know whether in accounting practice it is
or not.

Senator COUZENS. I want to say to Mr. Pecora, that he argued to
Mr. Mills about using form instead of substance, and he, very prop-
erly, pointed out that lawyers are too prone to consider form in-
stead of substance. I think now Mr. Pecora is considering form in-
stead of substance.

Mr. PECORA. Well, there is nothing in the statement to show
whether a transfer to reserve^ should be considered the same as a
charge-off.

Senator COXJZENS. In accounting practice that can be the same
thing. The general understanding in accounting practice is that a
transfer to reserves is a very doubtful asset, and that a transfer to
losses may be a definitely learned loss, or may be a loss which is
contemplated.

Mr. PECORA. Well, that is the difference I have in mind.
Senator COXJZENS. But it is quite reasonable to bunch both of them.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I yield to your superior knowledge of account-

ancy, Senator Couzens.
Senator COXJZENS. I have no prejudice in this matter at all, but

I think we are now talking about form rather than substance.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Mills, I want to ask you a few questions

about this confidential memorandum of Mr. Verhelle, which was
received in evidence here as committee exhibit no. 95. It has been
testified to here, in substance, that a copy of this confidential memo-
randum was submitted by Mr. Verhelle to you, among others. Does
that conform to your recollection of the fact?

Mr. MILLS. May I tell you the story?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MILLS. In April, I believe it was—and what is the date of

that report?
Mr. PECORA. May 18, 1932, and the letter of transmittal is dated

May 19, 1932.
Mr. MILLS. In April of 1932 Mr. Ballantyne saw me and stated that

Mr. Verhelle had discovered something he, Mr. Verhelle, thought
was wrong; that certain transactions of many officers of the bank
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he thought were wrong. Mr. Ballantyne asked me if I would take
it up and investigate it, and if I would take charge of the matter.
I said I would.

It was stated to the governing committee that certain officers were
under suspicion. I saw Mr. Verhelle, and told him that this matter
had been referred to me, and that those men were entitled to one of
two things—well, first, he told me in a general way who they werer
and I told him they were entitled to one of two things, either to be
convicted, if I might use that word, or to be acquitted; that their
reputation, name, and everything else were at stake, and that they
were entitled to it, and it must be the one or the other, and that
promptly.

I then said to him: " Now, in order that there may be no mistake
about it I want you to be good enough to put everything that you
have, everything that you know about these matters, in written form.
And I want it as promptly as it may be secured."

About 2 weeks thereafter I asked Mr. Verhelle where the written
report was. I told him I would want five or six copies of—well, we
will call them, charges. About 2 weeks thereafter I asked him where
those charges were, and he said he was still working on them, and
did not have them. Well, I asked him to please hasten it. He said
it was a big job. I told him to hurry, for those men, in the minds
of the members of the governing committee, were under suspicion,
and if again I might refer to that word, that they were entitled
either to be convicted or acquitted.

A couple of weeks later I again pressed Mr. Verhelle for his report.
He said he would have it in about 2 weeks longer, at which time he
gave it to me.

In the meantime, at a meeting of the governing committee—and
at that time I was not a member of the committee, but I occasionally
attended their meetings—I either stated that I had appointed or
asked them to confirm the appointment of a committee to examine the
charges, the committee to consist of Judge Murfin, Senator Newberry,
Lawrence K. Butler, and myself. Mr. Pipper, who is the auditor,
and who in the organization of the bank was responsible only to the
board of directors—that is, no one had any control over Mr. Pipper
except the board of directors—he was also named, as I recall it, on
the recommendation or suggestion of Judge Murfin. Whether he
was a full memtier of the committee or not—and I mean now Mr.
Pipper—I don't know.

Examinations of these gentlemen were either approved or notice
was sent, and a copy of the charges was given to each member of the
committee, including Mr. Pipper, the auditor.

I saw Mr. Pipper and told him I wanted him, as the auditor of
the bank, to take all these transactions that were mentioned and to
get the records covering all of the transactions together, and that we
would have what would amount to a trial of these gentlemen.

Mr. Pipper proceeded to get a very voluminous bunch of records
together, and one day this committte met and, without any warning,
we telephoned Mr. Sweeny and asked him to come.

I might say right here that the committee had considered the
advisability of having Mr. Verhelle present, but reached the conclu-
sion that it would be best not to have him present, but—-
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Senator COUZENS. Why did you reach that conclusion?
Mr. MILLS. Senator Couzens, I was just about to say that. The

committee reached the conclusion not to have Mr. Verhelle present,
because we decided we would not tell any of those men by whom
any of the charges were made, for if they did know, and any of
them should prove—as most of them did prove—to be absolutely
innocent in our minds, that because of their not knowing who had
made the charges they would continue to work side by side with the
man. And it was perfectly obvious to me, or at least I thought it
was, if they knew that Mr. Verhelle had made the report, had made
those charges about some of these men, and they later should be
acquitted—and I do not like to use that word, so I will say exon-
erated—that it would be difficult for the morale of the institution.

Besides we thought by having Mr. Pipper, who had assisted Mr.
Verhelle—and Mr. Pipper had stated this—in securing some of the
information, and he haying all those records, and that being a
part of his business, that he would be ample to check any statement
that was made.

One day, without any warning whatsoever, this examining com-
mittee met and telephoned Mr. Sweeny and asked him to come
over. When Mr. Sweeny came I said: "This is an embarrassing
situation. Certain charges have been made against you by an un-
named person, and you are going to be either completely exonerated
or you are going to be found guilty of these charges. Either way
it goes, we are going to clear this thing up right now." And that
same thing was said to every other person as he appeared.

Mr. Sweeny was the first. He was asked questions. He asked
time to bring in some additional records, deeds, and so forth, of his
side of it; and my recollection is that the following day he brought
in the other records.

And then the day after that the proceeding was reenacted with
Mr. John Bodde, who is the vice chairman of the board, I believe,
as the party then present.

Thereafter we were unanimous in the report, Mr. Pecora, that you
have before you, except as to Mr. Pipper, on the question of the
motive of Mr. Verhelle.

In regard to the Sweeny transactions, of course, a long time has
passed, well, 2 years almost, and I don't remember all of the details,
and I was then a very busy naan, but I remember, for instance, a
part of them were as to the Wise Chrome matter that has been talked
about here, and the inference from the report was that he had
initialed the note—and by initialing a note in a bank, that means
giving authority to discount it or advance the cash on it; that he
was a stockholder of the Wise Chrome Products Co., and that there
was something wrong about it. Now, at least as to some of those
loans of the Wise Chrome Products Co., as I recall the testimony,
which Mr. Pipper checked, they were in the bank long before Mr.
Sweeny was a director of the bank; and the bank had a rule that no
loan of over $15,000, or a total of over $15,000, should be made by
any officer on a general line of credit unless it first went to the
executive committee and had their approval.

The balance of the $25,000 of loans to the Wise Chrome Products
Co. was—according to my recollection, it was proved at that time
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that Mr. Sweeny was not on the board when those loans were
originally made; that they were approved by the executive com-
mittee on statements filed by the Wise Chrome Products Co.

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Mills, have you any record of the executive
committee when they passed that loan?

Mr. MILLS. The receiver has that.
Senator COUZENS. DO you know if there is a record made in the

executive committee meetings of the authorization of the loans?
Mr. MILLS. Oh, it certainly should be available.
Senator COUZENS. DO you think it good practice to let large stock-

holders, or a stockholder in a corporation, initial loans to the cor-
poration itself?

Mr. MILLS. I do not think it makes the slightest difference under
the control that we had, or which we were putting into effect in the
bank at the time, and for this reason: A loan to the Wise Chrome
Products Co. could not be made by any officer of the bank except on
prior approval of four men, unless the board completely overruled
them; and the four men in charge of loans commencing with the
letter W were the ones in charge. They also had in charge a
number of other letters, say, from S to W.

Senator COUZENS. Were those loans approved by those four men
and by the executive committee?

Mr. MILLS. The institution of those loans was made before this
system had been put into effect; yes, sir; but, again, as I recall it—
and we were perfectly satisfied—the loan had been authorized by the
executive committee upon a proper credit statement before the
advance was made.

Senator COUZENS. Of course, when you had this examination of
Mr. Bodde and Mr. Sweeny you had access to the minutes of the
executive committee made at the time, I take it?

Mr. MILLS. Oh, yes. Mr. Pipper had all those records. In fact,
he had information on this thing about Mr. Sweeny, and I had told
him he would be there, or that he was to get some information, and
that he was to be there almost as prosecutor, being the auditor of
the bank.

And this kiiid of error crept into the Verhelle report: Mr. Sweeny
was charged in the report with having overdrawn an account of his
as trustee in a branch of the bank, and on a certain date had imme-
diately telephoned funds to that bank to cover, telephoning from the
main office. And then the report went on to say: Just prior to the
national bank examination or State bank examination, and I know
it says just prior to an examination, and that certainly gve the com-
mittee the idea, and we started on the assumption that there had been
an overdraft in the bank in the account of Donald N. Sweeny,
trustee.

But what were the facts as we developed them? The facts which
we developed in this inquiry were that Donald N. Sweeny, trustee,
kept two accounts in the banks, one in the main office and one in a
branch bank. That he drew a check one day, and his stenographer
happened to draw on the Delray branch, which was a part of the
bank, and it did create an overdraft in tnat particular account; but
that the account in the bank as a whole contained no overdraft what-
soever. As soon as the error was discovered, as soon as it was dis-
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covered that his stenographer had used the wrong check, he went out
into the main office and said: " Please transfer from my account in
the main office to my account in this particular branch "—of this
same bank, mind you—" of a sufficient sum to cover." So there was
no actual overdraft in the account itself. The committee was satis-
fied that it was inadvertent, that he had used the wrong check by
reason of what I have mentioned, and that in the bank itself there
was no overdraft.

We were equally satisfied that
Mr. PECORA (interposing). There was an overdraft as a result of

using your own check in the particular account against which the
check was drawn, was there not?

Mr. MILLS. Well, it was not an overdraft at all in the bank. There
were ample funds in the account of Donald N. Sweeny in the First
National or Peoples Wayne County Bank, whichever it was at the
time, to make that check good.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; but the overdraft was on the account specially
kept at the Delray branch ?

Mr. MILLS. I t was in that branch; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Considering that account by itself, there was an over-

draft which you say, according to Mr. Sweeny s explanation, was
due to the fact that the wrong check inadvertently was used?

Mr. MILLS. Due to Mr. Sweeny's and to his stenographer's—we
also talked to her—but the account in the bank was not overdrawn.

Senator COUZENS. Were they both trustee accounts?
Mr. MILLS. NO. One was Donald N. Sweeny, trustee, and the

other was Donald N. Sweeny, trustee, and he was trustee for the same
person in each case.

The statement was made in this report that just prior to the
national bank examiner coming, in this account in the Delray
branch was covered. We were perfectly satisfied that that happened
to be a coincidence; that he did not know that the national bank
examiners were coming in. I didn't know when they were coming
in. There could have been no reason that I can see for covering an
account down in that branch just a minute before someone happened
to come in and at the same day. I think, and the committee all
thought, he did the right thing in having the funds transferred from
the main office to that branch.

Mr. PECORA. The fact then reported by Mr. Verhelle you found to
be the fact, but you ascribed an innocent motive to what was done?
Isn't that it?

Mr. MILLS. Well, you cannot read the whole report without get-
ting very improper—at least I could not read, I will put it that way,
the report without getting very improper—motives as respects Mr.
Sweeny.

Now, there was this type thing that went on: This question of
mortgages, which is most bothersome. In Michigan—well, you can
have three kinds of—I hate to get into a legal lecture, but I probably
will have to do so. There is quite a difference between mortgaging
your property. That would be example number one. You may be-
come liable for that debt, but if you sell that property to me you
then beeome in the position of a surety under the law of Michigan.
And a bank who has a mortgage on that property in the first in-
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stance looks to me, and there is nothing that you, Mr. Pecora, as the
original mortgagor, can do about that in the meantime except to buy
the mortgage from the bank. If you pay it, why you are probably
just out of luck. You cannot control the property. You cannot
control the income from the property.

Then there is a type of mortgage in which John Jones makes a
mortgage, and it is purchased by, we will say, myself, subject to the
mortgage. Now that does not mean, and the law of Michigan does
not imply, any convenant on my part to pay that mortgage.

The CHAIRMAN. Unless it is expressed in the deed?
Mr. MILLS. Unless it is expressly set forth in the deed. And that

is the third type, where the deed itself expresses that provision.
Mr. PECORA. Where the grantee assumes ?
Mr. MILLS. Not only assumes but agrees to pay it. You have to

have both the assumption and the agreement to pay.
Now, I will be the last to say that the Verhelle report did not

in the end accomplish some good in the institution. As I said in
my prepared statement, it was not the one bank alone, but these
banks had come together and it was a very difficult situation. You
had in there at least four men who had been presidents of their
own banks. Each had their own systems that they thought were
the best systems. And we had to put those systems in, and I will
say that the Verhelle report was helpful to that extent in some cases.
But it did, with the publicity that has been given to it, in my judg-
ment, irreparable damage to some of these men.

The CHAIRMAN. He held the position of comptroller of the bank?
Mr. MILLS. NO; he was comptroller of the Detroit Bankers Co.
The CHAIRMAN. Was he continued in that position afterward?
Mr. MILLS. I am glad you asked that question, Senator. At the

time of the Verhelle report and the hearings of the examination
were held, Mr. Ballantyne had resigned from the Detroit Bankers
Co. He was president. Mr. Mark Wilson, who was vice president,
had resigned. Mr. Dwig;ht Douglas, who was vice president, had
resigned. Those resignations in general were caused by the fact that
it had been then determined that the Detroit Bankers\Co. thereafter
would be practically a nominal holding company without any ex-
traneous activities.

And when that policy was determined by the board, these gentle-
men resigned. Mr. Verhelle was the only officer remaining in the
Bankers Co. of any consequence that had any knowledge of what
had gone on of the various activities of the Bankers Co.

Now, Mr. Browning was a vice president of the Bankers Co., but
he was one of these nonactive vice presidents. So far as I know,
Mr. Browning was not active. He was more or less of an honarary
vice president of the Detorit Bankers Co.

The committee—this first report, this first exoneration
Mr. PECORA (interposing). You mean the one marked "Exhibit

No. 126", dated May 25, 1932?
Mr. MILLS. The short one; jres—was presented to a governing com-

mittee and read. The governing committee asked various questions
about it, and it was then ordered filed, and the governing committee
approved that report, and immediately someone said, "Why, we
believe that Mr. verhelle's services should be dispensed with."
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I don't like to say this, it is not pleasant, but I think, I am posi-
tive, that Mr. Verhelle's services would have been dispensed with at
that time if it had not been deemed advisable to continue Mr. Ver-
helle for a few months in order to have some one pick up the infor-
mation and assemble the data and so on that he alone had in the
Detroit Bankers Co.

That explains, Senator Fletcher, why he was continued for
several months.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, Mr. Mills, in Mr. Verhelle's confidential
memorandum he specifically says with regard to the loan account of
the Wise Chrome Products Co., as follows :

A Dun report dated October 9, 1931, states that Dale W. Bower, whose rela-
tionship with the bank has not been looked into, stated: " That John R. Bodde
and Donald N. Sweeny retained their interests, but were not official directors
of the company."

Did you find that that was a misstatement on Mr. Verhelle's part?
Mr. MILLS. Why, Mr. Pecora, I cannot recall. I will refer you to

Mr. Sweeny's affidavit. I cannot recall whether that was a misstate-
ment or a wrong inference drawn. I t was 2 years ago, and we have
had tremendous jobs and a tremendous lot of work being done.

Mr. PECORA. He also said in his report: " On February 13, 1931,.
the auditors reported as follows "—and by " the auditors " I assume
he means the auditors that were employed by the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. MILLS. That would be under Mr. Cooper's supervision.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Those are the auditors referred to, are they not ?
Mr. MILLS. I presume so, without question.
Mr. PECORA. Then Mr. Verhelle in his confidential report quotes

those auditors under date of February 13, 1931, as follows:
The accounts of the Wise Chrome Products have shown chronic ovedrafts

since the latter part of last December. The amounts range from about $2,000*
to $7,800 daily. The manager reports that the overdrafts are authorized by
loaning officials at the main office. He was unable to say whether or not
interest would be collected on them. All overdrafts were covered on February
14 during this examination.

Did you find that that was a misstatement of the fact by
Verhelle?

Mr. MILLS. We found as to the overdrafts that Mr. Sweeny had on
some occasions permitted overdrafts of the Wise Chrome Products
Co. where he was satisfied that the overdraft would be lifted and
taken care of within a few hours or the next day.

Now, besides that, we found this condition, that eventually they
were trying to put through a number of overdrafts, and we got
in the manager of a branch, a fellow named Clayton Porter, who
was manager of a branch. Mr. Sweeny had testified that he, Mr.
Sweeny, had told Porter that under no condition was Porter to let
any more overdrafts go through with the Wise Chrome Products Co.

Mr. PECORA. When?
Mr. MILLS. Toward the end of the overdraft period of the Wise

Chrome.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the end of the overdraft period with the Wise

Chrome appears to have been some time after March or April 1932r
and it appears to have commenced in December 1930.

Mr. MILLS. All right. That is just what I am saying.
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Mr. PECORA. SO, for a period of about a year and a quarter, these
overdrafts were of very frequent occurrence?

Mr. MILLS. There were a number of overdrafts. I won't say very.
There were a number of overdrafts. But our investigation con-
vinced us that the overdrafts had always been covered within a
day or so. And later we found that Mr. Sweeny himself had given
instructions that—at that time he was executive vice president or
vice president—had given instructions that there were to be no
more overdrafts on that account, and a branch manager had gpne
ahead and allowed some himself on his own responsibility against
his direct instructions. I had to bawl him out for it.

Mr. PECORA. If you have a copy of Verhelle's confidential report
before you, I should like to have you refer to it as I question you
about it.

Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Doesn't it appear at pages 8 and 9 of that confidential

report
Mr. MILLS (interposing). My report is not paged, Mr. Pecora, and

it may not be the same as yours.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a section of it captioned " Wise Chrome

Products Company " ?
Mr. MILLS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. On the first and second pages of that section doesn't

it appear in substance that these overdrafts were found not by
Verhelle but by the auditors of the Detroit Bankers Co. to have
developed from December 1930 and to haVe continued up until some
time in March 1932?

Mr. MILLS. Well, it speaks for itself. I don't know who found it.
I t speaks for itself.

Mr. PECORA. Well, you see Verhelle citing, quoting, from the re-
ports of the Bankers Co. auditors.

Mr. MILLS. Oh, there were overdrafts. There were overdrafts, no
question about it, but they were covered.

Mr. PECORA. And the overdrafts were of a very frequent occur-
rence for a period of time commencing in December 1930 and extend-
ing up to and including March 1932 ?

Mr. MILLS. They were all covered, and it is not unusual to have
an overdraft in any institution where you are satisfied that it is due
to an unusual occurrence.

Mr. PECORA. Was it a fact in your opinion as one of the members
of this investigating committee that acted on Mr. Verhelle's report,
that Mr. Verhelle in calling these overdrafts to your attention
through his confidential memorandum called to your attention any-
thing but the facts?

Mr. MILLS. Not all the facts. That was all.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what were the facts that your committee found

that were additional to the facts reported by Mr. Verhelle with
regard to these overdrafts?

Mr. MILLS. I have not read this, but my recollection is—I will take
time now, if you wish me to—my recollection is—I may be mistaken
in this—that this report does not state that these overdrafts were all
taken care of. I t may. I don't know. I have not read it, as I
stated to you. I have not recently read it at all.
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Secondly, there is no showing in this report that Mr. Sweeny,
toward the end of the time, expressly instructed the branch manager
where this account was carried that he was not to permit any further
overdrafts.

Mr. PEOORA. Were those instructions to be found among the rec-
ords of the bank or were they instructions that Mr. Sweeny had
orally given and which could not be found among the records of the
bank?

Mr. MILLS. They were instructions that he had orally given that
manager, admitted by him when we called him before the committee.

Mr. PECORA. Well, how would you expect that Mr. Verhelle would
know what instructions had been orally given by Mr. Sweeny if, as
I assume the circumstances were, this was a confidential investigation
being made by Mr. Verhelle for the benefit, information, and guid-
ance of the executive officers of the bank ?

Mr. MILLS. I would certainly have expected Mr. Verhelle before
making such a report to have talked to the manager of the branch
with which the account was carried and asked him the circumstances
of it.

Mr. PECORA. Where Mr. Verhelle found among the records of the
bank reports by the auditors of the Detroit Bankers Co., which owned
the bank, calling attention frequently, first, under date of February
13, 1931; then under date of March 6, 1931; then under date of
January 4, 1932; and under date of April 14, 1932, that these over-
drafts were chronic, in the language of the auditors, and that they
had been authorized by Mr. Sweeny (at least some of them had been)
didn't you think that was sufficient basis for Mr. Verhelle to make
mention of those overdrafts in the confidential report he made to
the executive officers of the bank?

Mr. MILLS. If the report had said that and nothing else, I would
have had no complaint about it. But where I criticize his report is
that there were so many additional things that just a little informa-
tion, a little inquiry, would have brought to light that many of these
charges would not have been made and the man's reputation would
not have been so damaged. That is all.

Senator COXXZENS. IS Mr. Sweeny a law partner of yours?
Mr. MILLS. NO, sir; no, he has another firm. I did not know

Mr. Sweeny hardly when I went in the bank.
Senator COTJZENS. The reason I asked that was because you find

Judge Keidan called up Mr. Sweeny when he wanted to see you,
and I understood him to say it was the same law firm.

Mr. MILLS. NO; the reason for that, Senator, was I was in the
northern part of Michigan and I had left word with Mr. Sweeny
and Mr. Gilchrist and 5 or 6 other people where they could reach me.

Senator COUZENS. YOU remember Mr. Verhelle's testimony as to
why he was asked to resign, do you not?

Mr. MiLLg. I read it in the newspaper. I do not entirely agree
with that.

Senator COUZENS. Did you regret to let him go?
Mr. MILLS. NO; I did not; and that is not what I stated to Mr.

Verhelle. I think his recollection is a little bit faulty. The ques-
tion was asked, I think by you, Senator, as to why I, with my au-
thority as only a director of the bank, came to suggest to Mr. Ver-
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helle that he resign. There was a meeting of either the board of
directors or the executive committee of the Detroit Bankers Co. I t
was then determined that we had picked up all the information from
the Bankers Co. that we needed, and pursuant to the policy of cutting
down expenses of the Bankers Co., and that policy having been
adopted at the time, we thought Mr. Verhelle's services could be dis-
pensed with. I sent for Mr. Verhelle.

I t was never a pleasant task to suggest to a man that he resign.
I asked Mr. Dodge if he would be good enough to come in there.
Mr. Dodge was with me at the time, and I said to Mr. Verhelle, I
said, " Joe, it is never a pleasant task that I have before me. You
know the policy that has been adopted by the Detroit Bankers Co.
to cut down on the expenses of the Detroit Bankers Co. and on its
activities. We do not see any future, and it has been suggested by
the board or the executive committee that it would be better if you
resign." Then I said to him, " This cannot be any surprise to you ",
and the matter was dropped. Mr. Dodge was present throughout
our conference.

Senator COUZENS. SO you did not regret to have to let Mr. Ver-
helle go?

Mr. Mnxs. No; frankly, Senator, I did not.
I want to say this for the report, and I am trying to give you

gentlemen all the information I have: For instance, regarding a man
named Beasley. This I recall quite well. This may illustrate the
vice that the committee felt ran through the report. I t was stated
that Beasley—I would like to go over that part of it, because I
remember that and I think it was a small item that illustrates what
the committee felt about a large part of it. But you notice some
of them, one or two of the officers, we administered a reprimand to.
So there was a basis for some of the junior officers in the institution.
One of them we did not examine at all because he had previously
resigned for entirely different reasons.

And when I say not at all", I went into it with him, we went into it
with him, to see if there had been in our judgment at least, no crimi-
nal liability, and dropped it when we were satisfied there was not.

Now, here is this thing about Mr. Beasley: You understand I am
testifying from my very best recollection. I have no definite record
before me. Beasley had a lot of loans which were under water,
and he was for the moment sunk—and some mortgages.

Now, it says this: "His account in the month of April indicates
payments to Watling, Merchant & Co.", who, Iby the way, are brokers,
" in the following amounts: April 4, $123; April 5, $62; April 21,
$48.25, and also indicates small speculations in Canadian exchange
during the month of April 1932."

I leave it to any reasonable man what the inference would be from
that. We at least thought that he was running a margin account.

Now, it did not say margin account, but in reading it that was the
impression that the committee had.

I t also said that " indicated "—the word used was " indicated "—
did not say he had speculated, but it indicated speculation in Cana-
dian exchange.

Now, the facts seem to be that Mr. Beasley had purchased outright
I think it was 10 shares of Detroit Bankers Co. stock, got it from a
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broker; it is a listed stock. Mr. Beasley, in my judgment—and
I told him so and I think the committee told him so—-because he
was sunk on his loans, that money should have been applied on that
loan and not to purchase stock. But I think the worst you can say
for it was that it was not good judgment.

Then he says, "indicates small speculations in Canadian ex-
change." Now, we in the bank know that we cannot speculate in
any kind of exchange. I t developed that this was what happened:
Mr. Beasley was about to take a vacation. He was going to Canada.
He bought a Canadian draft, a hundred dollars, or some small
amount. Later, on account of his financial condition, he decided he
could not leave Detroit, he would stay there, and he turned the draft
back again and there was a loss or a gain of a few cents. Now, that,
to our mind, was not speculating in Canadian exchange.

I am telling you that just as an illustration. But I also want to
say that as a result of this we did put in certain rules in the bank
to remove any further criticism of—what shall we say?—what might
look like unethical practice.

Mr. PECORA. Did you find, for instance, that this was an exag-
gerated or unjustified statement by Mr. Verhelle in his confidential
report, referring again to the Wise Chrome Products Co.:

On December 30, 1931, audit of the Wise Chrome Products Co. in the printed
volume indicated quick assets of $160 against current liabilities of $111,000.
The company, it is understood, had previously experienced financial difficulties?

Mr. MILLS. I believe that was there. I believe that that was a fact
that was verified.

Mr. PECORA. Did you look into the incident referred to in Ver-
helle's confidential report? I won't stop to find it.

Mr. MILLS. About the dead man?
Mr. PECORA. About the note discounted by the bank which was

dated 3 weeks after the date of the death of the maker.
Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir. I looked into that, because that item was an

item that was under Mr. Arnott H. Moody.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MILLS. Mr. Moody had previously resigned from the bank;

and when I read about the dead man borrowing money from a bank,
I wanted to know how it was done. That was one of the things I
wanted to be sure was perfectly all right.

So we sent for Mr. Moody. He came in, and my recollection of
that is quite distinct, that he said that at the time this note was made
it was understood that was to be a renewal, and the matter of the
note, I think it was Burman was going away, and he left a renewal,
and when the first note came due in pursuance of the arrangement
the second note was put through, and in the meantime Burman had
died.

Now, that is my recollection of that most peculiar transaction.
Now, I want to say this: We then, I think, instructed the officers

that they were not to take any type of renewal notes ahead of time
like that. Even if there was an agreement, it was not good practice
to do it.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mills, you took part in conferences and negotia-
tions and discussions some time last year in efforts to obtain a loan
from the K.F.C., did you not?
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Mr. MILLS. Of the First National Bank?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I want to question you about that in the morning.
Mr. MILLS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO if you have any memoranda or data that will

serve to refresh your recollection, you may bring it with you.
Mr. MILLS. Well, I have right here what little I have, and I will

have that here.
The CHAIRMAN. We will be glad to have any suggestions you

have to offer with reference to any changes or modifications or im-
provements in the banking laws.

Mr. MILLS. Well, I have 4 or 5 that I am very anxious to present
if I may, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes; we would like to have them.
Mr. PECORA. I suggest, Mr. Chairman, that Mr. Mills have them

here tomorrow so that they may be put in the record at the conclusion
of his examination.

Mr. MILLS. I will be glad to do that.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will now take a recess until 10:15

tomorrow morning.
(Accordingly, at 4:45 p.m., the committee adjourned until 10:15

o'clock on the following morning.)
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